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(1)

THE WAY FORWARD IN THE MIDDLE EAST 
PEACE PROCESS 

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:07 a.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry J. Hyde (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding. 

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will be in order. The Committee 
on International Relations meets for its first hearing of the 109th 
Congress on a topic that has occupied the American people for 
many years, ‘‘The Way Forward in the Middle East.’’

It is important to note that for several years, while of course con-
cerned about the conflict between the Israelis and the Palestinians, 
the United States continued to shoulder disproportionately security 
responsibilities and responsibility for promoting economic and polit-
ical reform all around the world. 

When we called on our putative friends to take actions in their 
own interest, or to help us with one problem or another, the re-
sponse that we would too often receive, instead of cooperation, was 
a reference to the lack of progress on the Israel-Palestine conflict. 

It would be simplistic to attribute the hostilities that have char-
acterized the Middle East for years solely to the Israeli-Palestinian 
struggle. But it also would be a mistake to ignore the impact this 
conflict has on the entire Middle East and beyond. 

I tend to think that these sorts of statements are part excuse, 
part satisfaction with the status quo, and perhaps to some small 
extent, partly true. Despite its international implications, the trag-
edy of conflict between Israel and the Palestinians needs to be 
solved for its own sake, and we need not join in the exercise, so 
cherished by defenders of the status quo, of blaming American and 
Israel for the lack of progress all around the world. 

American support for Israel has, over time, been joined by Kyoto, 
Iraq, the ICC, the death penalty, and Guantanamo, among the 
catch-all excuses for irresponsible behavior on the part of foreign 
government officials who should know better, and doubtless do. 

One aspect of reading contemporary history is that even though 
you learn crucial details, you do know how the book is going to end. 
And yet, as our first witness, Dr. Kissinger, said this past Sunday, 
and I am quoting:
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‘‘This is the best opportunity that I have seen in maybe dec-
ades to make a significant breakthrough and maybe even move 
into final status negotiations. 

‘‘Because during the first term of President Bush, a number 
of issues were settled in a kind of a process that was not a ne-
gotiation but that created new realities on which a negotiation 
can now be based.’’

These events have brought an Israeli leader to the point of 
speaking in this way about the new Palestinian President:

‘‘Here comes a new leader, and he brings a new spirit, a spir-
it of commitment to end violence and to stop terror and to em-
bark on negotiations in a meaningful and sincere way. This is 
a great change. 

‘‘Now, as I said, it remains to be seen whether he will have 
the power to impose his will on these organizations, whether 
he will be prepared to engage in a confrontation with these or-
ganizations and stop them . . . I hope that his ability will 
match his courage. 

‘‘Israel will not hesitate to take every possible measure that 
will help strengthen this new spirit in the Palestinian camp. 
And we’ll cooperate and coordinate with the proper authorities 
of the Palestinians in order to advance this.’’

This was not some Israeli ‘‘dove’’ speaking, but Ehud Olmert, a 
Vice Prime Minister, former Mayor of Jerusalem, and a key player 
in the Likud Party. 

The Palestinians and Israelis continue to have real problems 
with policies of the other side. The Israelis, for example, continue 
to change the situation on the ground, especially in Jerusalem, and 
have yet to deliver on promised withdrawal of certain unauthorized 
outposts in the West Bank. Palestinian statements bordering on 
threats to resume violence if they were disappointed by their pris-
oner release, for example, raised serious concerns for the Israelis. 
And we have seen that, at least in the eyes of the Israelis, the Pal-
estinians’ security efforts are just getting off the ground. 

We have few details at this point about the Administration’s 
plans for assistance to the Palestinians, but I am inclined to give 
the Administration the benefit of the doubt on assistance to the 
Palestinians in the forthcoming months. However, we expect that 
we will receive, promptly, any required authorization legislation, 
and that the Administration respond fully and in a timely manner 
to any legitimate questions that may be raised about the package. 

We are living at a very special time in history, affected in some 
measure by events over which we have no control, and at the same 
time, we can control some events. And if we bring a good heart and 
a spirit of fairness to these negotiations, we just may help fashion 
the peace that the great globe itself has been longing for. 

I now would recognize our distinguished colleague, Mr. Lantos, 
our Ranking Democratic Member, for any opening comments that 
he may wish to make. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I want to 
thank you for calling this important hearing. First, I want to wel-
come our first witness, my distinguished friend, Dr. Henry Kis-
singer. 
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Dr. Kissinger has been a towering figure in U.S. diplomacy for 
decades, uniquely combining academic excellence and pragmatic 
and creative statesmanship. I am sure that we all look forward to 
hearing his views of recent developments in the Middle East, in-
formed by history and personal experience. 

This is a time of genuine opportunity for progress in the Middle 
East. New Palestinian leadership has emerged at the same time 
that Israel is preparing to withdraw from Gaza. I am hopeful that 
they may be turning the corner away from nearly 5 years of un-
mitigated violence and toward stability. 

I am encouraged by recent steps taken by both Israel and the 
Palestinians, steps that have reduced the level of violence. Mr. 
Chairman, I think it is desirable that this body welcome and con-
tribute to the improved atmosphere between the parties. 

At the same time, we must avoid naive euphoria. Hamas and 
other terrorist gangs have not been dismantled. Anti-American lies 
continue to fill the Arab media. Mahmoud Abbas has barely gotten 
his feet on the ground as the Palestinian leader. 

Concrete Arab support for Israeli-Palestinian peace, particularly 
from the oil-rich states, remains very limited at best. Mr. Chair-
man, in connection with these events, I would like to make three 
points. 

First of all, I recognize the good intentions of the new President 
of the Palestinian Authority. I first met with Mr. Abbas in 
Ramallah on the eve of his becoming Prime Minister some 2 years 
ago. At that time, he emphasized to me his commitment to peace. 

But good intentions will not be enough to ensure his success as 
a leader. In fact, they are barely enough to get him off the starting 
block. To succeed, Mahmoud Abbas will have to show backbone. 

Unfortunately, he did not reveal any firmness in his previous 
high level positions. Mr. Abbas is an intelligent man, and he surely 
knows that in the long run there is no such thing as a compromise 
with terrorists. He will either defeat the terrorists, or he will be de-
feated by them. 

My second point, Mr. Chairman, is we need to be realistic about 
the current state of the peace process and the Israeli-Palestinian 
relations. The Israeli Government is preparing to take a truly his-
toric action. Starting this summer, it will withdraw all its forces 
from Gaza and dismantle all of the settlements there. 

This unprecedented policy of peace will pave the way for the Pal-
estinians to govern their own contiguous territory, and to dem-
onstrate their ability to establish a functioning and orderly society. 

That would be an extraordinary development and an important 
step on the road to peace. But a final peace agreement is certainly 
not going to be achieved in the next few months, or even in the 
next year. It would be unfair to the parties to place on them such 
unrealistically high burdens of expectation. 

Third, Mr. Chairman, let me say a word about President Bush’s 
proposal to spend an additional $350 million of our taxpayer’s 
money to provide assistance to the Palestinians in the upcoming 
year. 

I have always supported assistance for the Palestinians and I 
hope to do so this year, provided of course that the Palestinian Au-
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thority lives up to its obligation to fighting terrorism, supporting 
the roadmap, and maintaining fiscal transparency. 

But I am not inclined to support the $350 million request unless 
the oil-rich Arab States that have enjoyed obscenely high windfall 
profits over the past year also do their part. The Gulf Arabs, not 
the American taxpayer, should be leading the way to help the Pal-
estinians. 

Based on pledges that they made 3 years ago—3 years ago—at 
the Beirut Arab League Summit, oil-rich Arab States still owe the 
Palestinian Authority some $400 million. And these are hardly 
countries that have cash flow problems. 

As a result of the high oil prices they are enjoying, the Arab oil 
producers together made $45 billion of windfall profits in 2004. 
Saudi Arabia alone received $25 billion more last year than in 
2003. That is a windfall by anyone’s definition. 

A mere 1 percent of this windfall would pay off Arab debts to the 
Palestinians, with plenty of change to spare. Mr. Chairman, I 
would like to see the OPEC Arabs do two things. I would like to 
see the Arabs whose payments are in arrears honor their previous 
commitments, rather than welching on them. And I would like all 
the oil-rich Arab States to pay more in line with what they can eas-
ily afford in their current economic circumstances. Kuwait, Qatar, 
and the United Arab Emirates, lead the list of deadlines in arrears 
to the Palestinian Authority. 

It is especially disgraceful that Kuwait, of all countries, is on 
that list. Kuwait’s oil revenues increased by $7 billion last year. 
Not too shabby for a nation with less than 1 million resident citi-
zens. 

Mr. Chairman, Kuwait would not exist today were it not for the 
United States and the bravery and selflessness of our men and 
women in uniform. Kuwait owes it to the United States, if not to 
the Palestinian people, to support peace in the Middle East will-
ingly and generously. 

So, Mr. Chairman, first and foremost, I want to see these Arab 
States pay the Palestinian Authority what they owe it. That is step 
one. Then, step two, I would like to see them provide the Palestin-
ians further aid in addition to that, aid that is at least minimally 
commensurate with the $45 billion of their windfall profits. 

Mr. Chairman, many Americans join us in wanting to help the 
Palestinian people, but we cannot want to help them more than the 
Arabs themselves do. That is why I intend to pursue an initiative 
that will condition our aid on the demonstrated performance of oil-
rich Arab States in providing assistance to the Palestinians. 

The American people are compassionate, and we certainly sup-
port the Palestinians and the peace process, but we will not be 
taken for a ride. Financial backing for the Palestinian Authority is 
an area where the super-rich Arab States must lead. If they do so, 
we will do our part. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, let me just say that I welcome the op-
portunity to hear the testimony of our distinguished witness, Dr. 
Kissinger. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Lantos. Because of the exigen-
cies of the clock, I am going to ask Members who have statements 
to put them in the record. They will be received at this point in 
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the record without objection. And then we can move on with the 
testimony. When you have a witness like Dr. Henry Kissinger—
winner of the Nobel Peace Prize, former Secretary of State, author, 
analyst, and a litany of many other important things—reading a 
resume is almost superfluous. The more a person has accomplished 
in life, the less you have to say about them by way of introduction. 
And so I present to the Committee Dr. Henry Kissinger. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE HENRY A. KISSINGER, 
FORMER SECRETARY OF STATE 

Mr. KISSINGER. Mr. Chairman, it is a great pleasure to appear 
again before this Committee and to see some old friends of many 
previous encounters, and joint battles, and of course some new 
Members who have joined since I last appeared here. 

I have submitted a statement to the Committee, and in order to 
get to your questions, I will just sum up my basic views without 
reading my statement, if this is agreeable to the Chairman. 

Chairman HYDE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. KISSINGER. Three dramatic events have changed the char-

acter of Middle East diplomacy. The reelection of President Bush—
I make this not as a partisan statement, but as a statement of con-
tinuity of policy—the death of Yasir Arafat and the commitment of 
Israeli Prime Minister Sharon to withdraw from Gaza and to dis-
mantle Jewish settlements. 

The policy of the Bush Administration in the first term, which 
had refused to engage itself on behalf of programs that were advo-
cated by European and other countries, and that were clearly 
unfulfillable, has forced the parties to face some of the contem-
porary realities. And the death of Arafat has made it possible on 
the Arab side to take another look. 

And even in Europe, in which the standard position until re-
cently has been that Israel should return to frontiers that no seri-
ous student had considered defensible has been, at least on the sur-
face, modified. 

So we are now in a situation in which the United States, to-
gether perhaps with some European countries, and perhaps with 
some moderate Arab countries, can foster a process to which real-
istic dimensions can be given. 

One of the dilemmas that existed, until fairly recently, was that 
in any conceivable settlement, the security guarantees were dif-
ficult to define. And there was an inequality in the nature of the 
proposals in that the Israeli concessions were permanent and the 
Palestinian concessions were revocable. 

The security problem derived from the fact that it was difficult 
to imagine guarantees of foreign forces that could provide assur-
ance better than that that already existed by the existence of the 
Israeli armed forces. 

But the construction of the security wall, or security fence, has 
created an element of security that did not exist before. And so 
then, the negotiation turns on the location of that security fence as 
a form of security guarantee. 

Secondly, the Israeli withdrawal from Gaza, and from the settle-
ments in Gaza, together with the withdrawal from four settlements 
in the occupied territories themselves, has created a premise from 
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which the conclusion can be drawn that in a final settlement the 
areas that the settlements are beyond the agreed, but dividing line, 
are then either subject to the jurisdiction of the Palestinian State, 
or will be removed. 

These are huge concessions in terms of Israeli history. On the 
Arab side, there has been the problem that a significant percentage 
of Arab leaders, and a larger percentage of Arab populations, have 
looked at negotiations not as a way to achieve a permanent settle-
ment, but is a stage in a process by which Israel will be expelled 
from the area. 

And one of the demonstrations of this is the kind of propaganda 
that one can read in the media of even moderate Arab States and 
in the Palestinian area. Now recent events give some hope that 
this is a problem that is understood must be addressed if a settle-
ment is to go forward. And therefore at this stage there are three 
requirements. 

One, that the Arab leaders recognize the psychological and secu-
rity aspects of a settlement as far as Israel is concerned. It cannot 
be expected to make a settlement which will involve the removal 
of Israeli settlements on the ultimately Palestinian territory, and 
if terrorist groups continue to exist and arms depots are known to 
continue. 

Secondly, on the European side, Europe can make a contribution 
by agreeing on certain principles of a settlement, which then have 
to be negotiated with the parties in which Europe does something 
other than pressure us for the maximum program of the Arab side. 

Thirdly, Israel must continue the process it has started of with-
drawal from Gaza, and the implications of the negotiations that 
they put forward at Camp David and elsewhere. 

On the basis of these principles, I am optimistic that we can be 
in a period in which the United States plays a significant role in 
assisting the parties, in which they come to an understanding 
about dividing lines, move toward it by accelerating the process in 
which they are now engaged on reassuring each other on some of 
the more onerous aspects of the current situation. 

I believe that this is the best opportunity that I have seen in sev-
eral decades to achieve a decisive breakthrough, and such a break-
through would have great consequences for the Middle East, for 
our relations with Europe, for the dignity and security of the peo-
ples involved, and for the future of peace in the world. 

And therefore I am glad to have this opportunity to express my 
views to this distinguished Committee. And I will now be happy to 
take your questions. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Kissinger follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE HENRY A. KISSINGER, FORMER SECRETARY 
OF STATE 

Mr. Chairman: 
Three dramatic events have recast the seemingly moribund Middle East diplo-

macy and opened the way for a major American diplomatic initiative: the reelection 
of President Bush, the death of Yasser Arafat, and the commitment of Israeli Prime 
Minister Ariel Sharon to withdraw from Gaza and dismantle Jewish settlements 
there. 

Successful diplomacy represents a merger of necessity with opportunity. During 
Bush’s first term there were many appeals from both sides of the Atlantic for Amer-
ican initiatives to start a peace process. But the conditions for success did not exist. 
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So long as Arafat was president of the Palestinian Authority, his refusal to renounce 
terrorism, his encouragement of suicide bombings, and his corrupt and chaotic lead-
ership doomed meaningful negotiation. And Arafat’s blighting presence, combined 
with the pressures of jihadism, prevented moderate Arab states from playing a help-
ful role. 

In Israel, Sharon had come to power, more than doubling the seats in parliament 
of his conservative Likud Party, on the basis of a program that rejected the proposal 
made at Camp David by his predecessor, Ehud Barak, to return more than 90 per-
cent of the West Bank to Palestinian rule. Sharon insisted, as a precondition to any 
negotiation, on an end to the intifada. 

European leaders appealed for a more active U.S. role, but on behalf of an 
unfulfillable program: return of Israel to the 1967 frontiers; partition of Jerusalem; 
abandonment of settlements beyond the 1967 line; and some symbolic return of refu-
gees guaranteed by some kind of international force, (NATO or the United Na-
tions—all this in return for no tangible quid pro quo other than a formal acceptance 
of Israel’s right to existence, a point generally taken for granted in diplomacy. No 
Israeli leader—even the most dovish—has ever considered as compatible with 
Israel’s security a return to the cease-fire line of a war that ended over a half-cen-
tury ago. Nor have Palestinian leaders ever unambiguously accepted the legitimacy 
of Israel in any borders. 

The abandonment of all settlements ran counter to the entire history of the Jew-
ish state, while the idea of a security guarantee by outside forces provided no assur-
ances. If Israeli armed forces, with their own families at risk, are not able to secure 
Israel’s frontiers, no international contingent is apt to do so. More likely, such a con-
tingent would become hostage to terrorist blackmail, as has happened in Iraq, or 
become a screen behind which terrorist groups could plan attacks without fear of 
preemption. 

The Bush administration’s refusal to expend U.S. diplomatic capital on a doomed 
enterprise has contributed to bringing matters to a point where a confluence of in-
terests of all moderate forces might initiate a breakthrough. Israel’s leaders realize 
that President Bush will not knowingly risk Israel’s security—the psychological pre-
condition for a U.S. initiative. At the same time, the Israeli political scene has been 
transformed. By offering the return of Gaza to Arab rule and the dismantling of the 
Jewish settlements there, Sharon has opened the possibility of a new approach 
based on a partition of Palestine between a Jewish and an Arab state substantially 
reflecting demographic reality. 

Some reject this interpretation of Sharon’s policies, asserting that the surrender 
of Gaza is only a tactic to solidify Israel’s hold on the West Bank. But Sharon surely 
knows that he will not be able to maintain U.S. support if he undermines Bush’s 
repeated commitment to bring about a Palestinian state during his presidency. This 
requires a territorial compromise. 

Sharon has acted on this premise. At the price of losing his Likud majority and 
governing with a minority coalition, he has taken the crucial step of abandoning all 
settlements in Gaza and four on the West Bank, marking a revolutionary departure 
in Israeli policy. He has also established a security fence between Israeli and Pales-
tinian territory, defining a dividing line that provides its own security without the 
need of a shaky international presence. It also permits a distinction between those 
settlements close to the 1967 line and protected by the security fence—mostly 
around Jerusalem—and those not essential to Israel’s security. 

Among the Palestinians, Arafat’s death removes a figure who viewed the peace 
process as at best a tactical pause in a struggle to eventually remove what he con-
sidered the illegitimate Israeli presence. A new Palestinian leadership freed of the 
Arafat incubus has an opportunity to create transparent governance, affirm coexist-
ence with Israel and renounce terrorist tactics, thereby removing major obstacles to 
an overall agreement. 

These obstacles are immense. Gaza is riven by factions. Hamas is a major force 
for violence; the military units of the Palestinian Authority have been cooperating 
with the militants. Corruption and lawlessness are endemic. If the Israeli with-
drawal from Gaza leads to a collapse of authority, the resulting chaos could destroy 
all hopes for progress. The Palestinians have an obligation to produce a responsible, 
transparent leadership and to abandon reliance on terrorism. They seem to have 
taken important steps in this direction. 

Both sides of the Atlantic are beginning to recognize that constant friction is 
against their fundamental interests. Key European allies, unable or unwilling to 
generate either the public support or the conviction to associate themselves with the 
military effort in Iraq, understand the importance of making at least some of the 
American objectives their own (including political and economic reconstruction ef-
forts in Iraq). Appealing to radical Arab trends guarantees a stalemate and, by 
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keeping open the Palestinian wound, undermines the position of all moderates 
threatened by fundamentalists and radical jihadists. For his part, President Bush 
appears receptive to rebuilding the traditional partnership with Europe. 

The challenge of a new approach to Middle East policy will be to meld divergent 
strands into a coherent and compatible whole: the policies of Israel; a moderate Pal-
estinian evolution; relations with friendly Arab states; relations with important 
players such as our European allies, Russia, and, ultimately, even China and India; 
and the Iraq war. In Bush’s first term, these issues were handled individually; the 
second term presents an opportunity to develop an integrated strategy for bringing 
about a coalition of moderates for peace. Such a policy needs to be put forward with 
a strong affirmation of positive purposes, not defensively as a means to ease difficul-
ties. 

This presupposes farsighted policies by all concerned. Israel cannot be asked to 
accept as a neighbor a state dedicated to its eradication. It has every right to de-
mand the acceptance of genuine coexistence and the disavowal of the apparatus of 
terrorism before it agrees to move tens of thousands of its settlers from the West 
Bank. But it should take steps to ease the psychological and political pressures of 
occupation. The United States, Europe and Israel should undertake some con-
fidence-building measures to encourage the Palestinians toward a stable, terrorism-
free regime by easing the conditions of life on the West Bank and, if asked, extend-
ing technical assistance to its governance. 

Moderate Arab regimes can help the process by legitimizing the Palestinian meas-
ures necessary for the coexistence of two states. The summit between Mahmoud 
Abbas and Ariel Sharon is a hopeful step in merging these trends. 

We have come to the end of the step-by-step process. There are not enough pe-
ripheral issues left that might satisfy the parties even partially. Heretofore, road 
maps have been negotiable only if phrased in language so general and ambiguous 
as to permit each of the parties to interpret it in the manner most closely approxi-
mating their position. This time a more precise and specific road map should guide 
the peace process. 

The recent trends in Israel, Palestine and the United States permit some speci-
ficity, with respect to territory and to Palestinian obligations. The territorial divid-
ing line should be defined by a security fence paralleling the 1967 borders along 
principles discussed at Camp David and other meetings. 

In compensation, Israel would transfer some of its current territory to the Pales-
tinian state. Israeli settlements located beyond the dividing line would be subject 
to Palestinian jurisdiction, which would probably imply their abandonment. Finally, 
such a concept should include provisions for the establishment and support of an 
interim government in Gaza for the time between the withdrawal of Israeli forces 
and the conclusion of negotiations. The Palestinian contribution to peace must be 
a genuine recognition of Israel, transparent institutions and a dismantling of the 
terrorist apparatus on Palestinian territory or aimed at Israel from other neigh-
boring states. 

We should have no illusions. No approach that preserves Israel will pacify radical 
Arabs or those Palestinians who view negotiations as an interim step on the road 
to eradication of Israel. Aspects of a new plan will be bitterly resisted by some in 
Israel, however much implied in current Israeli policy. It will not solve our dilem-
mas in Iraq or end hostility to America in the Middle East. But strong U.S. leader-
ship could give moderate leaders in the region the incentive and justification to 
overcome a policy that dooms the region to another generation of struggle and 
death. 

It could provide a vision for the future of the Middle East compatible with the 
dignity of all parties and our own conscience. It could show a path that combines 
our friendship with Israel, concern for the views of our allies, and the stake all mod-
erates have in enabling the Islamic world to play a major role not as a scourge but 
in a manner compatible with its own great traditions.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Dr. Kissinger. Mr. Lantos. 
Mr. LANTOS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Dr. Kis-

singer. I would like to ask you a number of questions, Dr. Kis-
singer, beginning with the responsibility of neighboring govern-
ments, which in varying degrees are in control of their media, to 
put an end to the vicious anti-American and anti-Israeli propa-
ganda that fills much of the Arab media. 

It seems to me that if this is allowed to continue, the likelihood 
of creating an atmosphere in which significant progress toward 
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peace could be achieved is very limited. Secondly, I would be grate-
ful if you would comment on my observations concerning the finan-
cial aspects of the upcoming period. 

The Arab countries still owe the Palestinian Authority $400 mil-
lion, which was pledged. They have no cash flow problem. They 
have tens of billions in windfall profits from higher oil prices. 
Would you support the conditions that I am proposing in terms of 
United States additional assistance to the Palestinian Authority? 

And my final question relates to accountability. One of the severe 
problems with the Oslo process was that the parties were not held 
accountable for their actions during the process. 

Many of the violations were swept under the rug with the best 
of intentions, in hopes that future violations would not take place. 
This eventually led to the total collapse of what, at one point, ap-
peared to be a promising peace process. 

Mr. KISSINGER. Let me take your point on the financial contribu-
tions first. I support the Administration’s request. It is an impor-
tant signal of the American commitment to progress and an impor-
tant signal of interest in a viable Palestinian State. 

At the same time, though I had not heard the argument before 
today. On first hearing, I find it reasonable that the surrounding 
Arab States that have the resources should make at least a match-
ing contribution. And to sustain the Palestinian State financially 
should not be exclusively—and probably even primarily—an Amer-
ican occupation. So I look at our contribution as a symbol of 
evenhandedness in supporting the process, but I have great sym-
pathy for what you, Mr. Lantos, expressed here. 

With respect to your first point on the media in neighboring Arab 
countries, not all of them are known for their freedom of the press. 
So some control over media is within their demonstrated capabili-
ties. I have always found it amazing that the picture of the United 
States that is presented in these media, without significant opposi-
tion, is permitted to continue. 

And the description of Israel in the media is incompatible with 
coexistence, because it is based on the elimination of the Jewish 
State. Now, that some such views must or should be expressed, or 
can be expressed, is understandable. 

But the unanimity of this view and the unwillingness to present 
any alternative approach, and to create any psychological and pub-
lic basis for coexistence is a matter that has to be remedied if this 
process is to succeed. 

As for accountability, this process will be threatened by radical 
elements that want total solutions in their favor. That is even true 
on the Israeli side. I think all parties in the process, and those that 
help mediate this process, must insist on strict accountability, and 
must insist on it very early in the process before this pressing on 
the edges becomes the dominating feature and it erupts in another 
cycle of violence. 

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Leach. 
Mr. LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am wondering, Dr. Kis-

singer, if you could give an opinion on what might be described as 
a distinction between steps and stages. That is, current discussion 
of the roadmap has involved steps, and there is this view, particu-
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larly on the Palestinian side, that it is impossible to make a serious 
agreement without a sense for a final status. 

And so an agreement can be staged, but you have to have a pic-
ture of the final status. Do you think this is a time frame where 
we can now look at a final status picture, or is that too ambitious? 

Mr. KISSINGER. Let me answer it, if I may, in two parts. For the 
next few months the priority has to be given to the Gaza with-
drawal, because if that is not implemented, then all these ideas 
will be in doubt. 

So I think in the next months the process needs to continue on 
the present basis of ameliorating the conditions under which both 
sides suffer: The threat of terrorism against Israel, plus Israeli re-
sponses to them; and the perceived lack of dignity and respect on 
the part that the Palestinians perceived is imposed on them. 

To ease those conditions is an important task over the next few 
months. After that, after the Gaza withdrawal is completed, then 
one faces the question that we have faced for 30 years; step-by-step 
or final status. 

Now, I was the inventor, I believe, of the step-by-step approach 
in the 1970s. I think at this point it is probably desirable to turn 
to final status negotiations at the stage that I have described. 

They may not succeed. There may be points, such as the right 
of return, or Jerusalem, that cannot be settled. In that case one 
might conceive an interim agreement. But the elements on which 
final status can be discussed seem to me in place provided some 
of the principles of Camp David are accepted. 

Namely that Israel—the 1967 line is not the precise line, but 
that there is a security dimension. That the security fence can be 
in some form maintained. So I do not think it is too ambitious to 
attempt to final status negotiations. 

And to be more specific with respect to the roadmap, I am as-
suming in making that statement that the European allies will 
agree to a constructive role, and modify some of their positions, and 
that moderate Arabs will continue to play the role that they have 
apparently played at Sharm el-Sheikh. 

If we can bring all these elements together—and only the United 
States can do that—then I think that one can imagine final status 
negotiations proceeding. 

Mr. LEACH. Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Berman. 
Mr. BERMAN. Dr. Kissinger, I would like to hear your thoughts 

on the sort of following dilemma. President Bush, in his inaugural, 
gives I think an eloquent—and to my way of thinking—attractive 
statement about American foreign policy centered on the promotion 
of liberty, freedom, and democracy, something in both U.S. inter-
ests and the right thing to do. 

In the context of events now, and Israel’s decision to withdraw 
from Gaza, there is clearly a very important role for Egypt to play 
in the smuggling issue, and the training issue, in statements to—
in the way that they conduct themselves with different elements of 
the Palestinian population and the rest of the Arab world, in terms 
of bringing support for this. 

And at the same time, Egypt is Egypt. It is an authoritarian re-
gime that has in some cases acted quite brutally to deal with polit-
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ical dissenters. It looks like President Mubarak is about to seek re-
election in a yes-no plebiscite. 

There is not a lot of political space for other parties and opposi-
tion, as well as serious human rights problems. And meanwhile, we 
give Egypt a great deal of assistance. And reconciling all these, the 
temptation perhaps in the pursuit of President Bush’s objective, 
the conditioning of aid, or conditioning of military aid, or the trans-
ferring of military aid to economic assistance, or other kinds of 
steps focused on the internal situation in Egypt, versus the role 
they can play in helping to move this process forward. How would 
you come to terms with all of that? 

Mr. KISSINGER. I unobservingly support the objectives that Presi-
dent Bush had put forward, and those are objectives that are inher-
ent in the American convictions. And there are really no other ob-
jectives in the name of which one can explain the commitment of 
the United States on a global basis. 

At the same time, as a student of history, I have to say that the 
task of foreign policy is to translate objectives into stages by which 
they can be implemented, and that foreign policy has sometimes 
been described as the odd of the possible. 

So in any one of these stages, you will not have achieved the ulti-
mate goal which you are seeking. Now, this is, as a general state-
ment, true. So the decision that any leader has to make at any one 
point is: Is it sacrificing the ultimate objective to immediate con-
venience, or is it pushing the process so fast that the whole thing 
will fly apart? 

That is a judgment that has to be made at each stage. Now, ap-
plying that to the Middle East, the operational question is: Does 
one insist on the substantial democratization of all surrounding 
countries before one feels secure enough to conclude final status ne-
gotiations? 

And my view would be, no. My view is that one should see sig-
nificant progress on the propaganda point and on the financial con-
tribution point that Mr. Lantos mentioned. One should also see 
some progress on the internal structure. 

But one would have to make some allowances that the pace of 
history may be slower than the pace at which negotiations might 
go forward, and that is a tough decision that will have to be made 
as to various stages as the various stages evolve. 

But there can be no solution without a significant change in atti-
tude in the surrounding countries, at a minimum on the propa-
ganda point, and at least some recognition of the fundamental 
points. 

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Smith. 
Mr. SMITH FROM NEW JERSEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and 

Dr. Kissinger, and thanks for the hope I think you give to everyone 
when you pronounce that this is probably the greatest opportunity 
for peace in decades. 

I think your stature and your knowledge and wisdom gives all 
of us a great deal of hope and a higher expectation. I did notice 
in today’s New York Times, and not surprisingly, that Hamas has 
pledged a temporary halt to its attacks. 

But the spokesman for the group made the point that this is a 
‘‘break in the resistance and not a stop to the resistance.’’ And my 
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question is: How do we put sandbags around the truce to ensure 
that there is not an incident or a series of incidents that lead to 
an unraveling of this very important opportunity for peace? 

It seems to me, and you mentioned the importance of significant 
progress in the propaganda area, because of the longstanding and 
extreme poverty, and the devastated infrastructure in which the 
Palestinians have lived, a group like Hamas, which obviously fo-
ments hate, has an opportunity to obviously begin to try to reverse 
this, and they are probably challenged in that they are not as much 
a part of this process as they would like. 

My question is: What can we do to build this door of truce so that 
it leads to peace, but how do we get the money right from the inter-
national community; obviously from the Bush Administration, and 
from our Government, and any other money, into a rebuilding 
project right away? 

I just returned back with a delegation led by Jim Leach to the 
tsunami areas, and one of the things that USAID has done in its 
aid programs that is simple, but extremely effective, is to take 
traumatized people and put money in their pocket, and get them 
working on rebuilding their livelihoods because of all of the good 
consequences that come from that. 

And it seems to me that if you have people working, especially 
young people, they are less likely to listen to the hate mongering 
promulgated by the people from Hamas. So how do we raise the 
stakes so high that Hamas has less fertile ground to undermine 
this peace effort? 

Mr. KISSINGER. I do not personally believe the proposition that 
all the terrorism is caused by economic conditions. I think that 
there is a significant element that is ideologically-based or reli-
giously-based, and that is shown by the fact that some of the key 
terrorists and many of the suicide bombers are actually middle 
class and upper-middle-class people. 

But it is certainly true that the despair in the Palestinian area 
is fueled and given impetus by the fact that the economy has come 
to a substantial standstill. Unemployment is huge, and so even if 
the unemployed do not join the terrorists, there is a general accept-
ance of their effort, and their support among the population that 
sustains them. 

I have always favored quick impact aid programs. Those who 
have seen the Government operate know that the problem of ac-
counting and of trying to avoid waste sometimes gets in the way 
of having an immediate, demonstrable impact. 

So I favor setting aside a part of the aid funds for projects that 
have visible results, and that can be clearly identified with 
progress. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Ackerman. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much. Good to see you again, 

Dr. Kissinger. Dr. Kissinger, in your prepared statement, you said 
that we have come to the end of the step-by-step process, and you 
go on to say—and I will paraphrase it—that the phrased-in lan-
guage, in order to be effective, has been so ambiguous to allow 
enough wriggle room by each side to see what it wants. And that 
we have come to the end of that process. And then you say that 
this is a time for a more precise and specific roadmap to guide the 
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process. Is it the time to abandon the current roadmap and come 
up with a new, more specific roadmap? 

Mr. KISSINGER. No, I would have to think about that. When I 
wrote this, what I had in mind was that one could use the existing 
roadmap and perhaps flush it out with some principle, that then 
could guide the parties in their direct negotiations. 

And my reason for proposing this is not only to commit the par-
ties, but also commit the people, the groups and countries that are 
having an impact on the negotiations to a parallel approach so that 
our European allies and the moderate Arab States sustain the 
process toward parallel objectives, and not develop their own. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. You spoke a moment ago about aid and U.S. aid 
levels, and Mr. Lantos asked about the $350 million. I have been 
to some of these areas from time to time, and the biggest problem 
seems to be that the people see, even with all the aid that the 
world has given, no change whatsoever in the situation on the 
ground and the end results, or the ability to attribute from who the 
assistance comes. 

Mr. Lantos points out that there is a lack of participation to the 
extent that there should be from many within the Arab community, 
many other countries. Would it be an appropriate thing for us to 
do, if we are doing $350 million, to break it up into four pieces, and 
to go into two places in the West Bank, and two places in Gaza, 
pick two towns, and go in like gangbusters and say, ‘‘This is Amer-
ican aid coming here,’’ and really do the place up right as quickly 
as we can so that they know who is doing it, and why we are doing 
it, and whose money it is, and to say that this is what happens 
when you participate in a democratic process in a peaceful way? 

Mr. KISSINGER. I frankly have not thought about it in these 
terms. My instinct would be that if we are going to get maximum 
impact, we have to achieve two things. One, the population has to 
see what we are doing. And secondly the Palestinian Authority, 
provided that it is pursuing a moderate policy, should be perceived 
as having achieved this assistance as a result of their moderation. 

And so we would have to merge. So if we pick the towns without 
discussion with the Palestinian Authority, it would probably be a 
mistake, and I think we should conduct this aid program in such 
a way that it is perceived as an encouragement to the leadership 
of the Palestinian Authority to move toward peace. 

Let me make one other point about the step-by-step and final 
status. One should not think that if one begins final status negotia-
tions that this means that until every last issue is settled that 
nothing can happen at all. 

In fact, what would be most desirable is if a series of interim 
steps occurred while one is discussing the final status of negotia-
tions. And it is even conceivable that the final status of negotia-
tions reach a point where both parties decide that they make a 
long-term interim agreement. 

But symbolically I think we now have reached the point where 
the final status must be discussed to give some encouragement. 

Chairman HYDE. Ms. Ileana Ros-Lehtinen. 
Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am honored to 

listen to Dr. Kissinger. Thank you so much, sir, for being with us. 
Your assessment of Arafat’s true intentions, that he viewed the 
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peace process as at best a tactical pause is at odds with what many 
other observers at the time and after Oslo have observed. 

What signs of Arafat’s true intentions should we have recognized 
at the time, and on that, how can we now assess Abu Mazen’s true 
intentions? 

And then my second question builds on your response to Mr. 
Lantos’ question about what steps should be undertaken to change 
the Palestinian educational system to orient it toward a more de-
mocracy-based system that promotes tolerance and understanding, 
as opposed to what they are doing now, which is an incitement to 
violence. What is the proper role of the United States and the 
international community for providing this United States assist-
ance to the Palestinians in this manner? 

Mr. KISSINGER. Let me illustrate Arafat’s point, and at this point 
I want you to recognize it. My personal experience is that on the 
day that the Oslo agreement was signed on the White House lawn, 
I was seated next to Mrs. Sadat—President Clinton was kind 
enough to invite me. Yitzhak Rabin was a dear friend of mine, a 
really close friend, but I thought that he was a lousy speaker. And 
so when he got up, I said to Mrs. Sadat, who sat next to me, I said, 
‘‘What a pity that your husband isn’t here. What a speech he would 
have given.’’ And how we are going to hear one of Rabin’s dramatic 
speeches. 

Well, it turned out that Rabin gave a biblical speech, a speech 
of profound emotional commitment—which I have never heard him 
do—which said something about when he talked to his own people 
and what their real feelings were. 

Arafat got up, and he had the world stage in front of him and 
spoke in Arabic, and gave a bloodcurdling revolutionary speech, re-
peating all the charges and really making no—he could have ap-
pealed to the world at that moment the way that Rabin did. And 
I thought that this was really sort of a symbolic event. 

I talked to a member of the PLO delegation, and not about the 
speech, and that person said he is going back to Palestine for the 
first time in 40 years. And I said, ‘‘Well, how are you going to feel 
about the lights of the Israeli settlements?’’ He said, ‘‘I am not wor-
ried about those, but if you ask me where my home is, I will tell 
you that it is in Jaffe, which is a suburb of Tel Aviv. And I have 
not been there in 40 years. And if you ask my children, who have 
never been there where their home is, they will tell you that it is 
in Jaffe.’’

And I thought to myself, as long as they think this, it is going 
to be very hard to come to a conclusion. So I think that Arafat 
never made any effort to break that mindset, and just as for Shar-
on, it is a really heroic decision to give up settlements having been 
identified all his life. 

The Arab side has to produce somebody who is willing to make 
the heroic decision for them of recognizing that Israel is there to 
stay. That this is not a process of gradually wearing down and re-
peating the crusader experience 

I think that this is the psychological turning point that is essen-
tial, and this is what one probably should have recognized in 
Arafat. The problem was that Arafat personally was a very charm-
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ing and very intelligent man. So one thought that he would be in 
the end, and when he spoke English, he didn’t use such rhetoric. 

But in retrospect, one can see that he was not able. His forma-
tive experience was revolution, and the dedication that it requires 
to go through what he did, and that he just could not change, and 
that he had to look at negotiation as a stage in a struggle for ulti-
mate victory. 

And that is the key contribution that the moderate Arab States 
and moderate Palestinian leadership must make, to educate their 
people, to where one is now talking about stages of coexistence, and 
not stages of a continuing war. 

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. Thank you, sir. 
Chairman HYDE. Mr. Blumenauer. 
Mr. BLUMENAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to fol-

low up on a line of inquiry begun by my colleague, Mr. Berman, 
talking about the role that Egypt might play. There has been some 
concern evinced by Members of this Committee that now is past 
time to change the nature of the assistance that we have given the 
Egyptian State, much less in terms of military assistance, and 
much more in terms of trying to provide some economic resources 
to help the poverty-stricken nation at a time when it is not threat-
ened militarily by anybody in the region. 

And it would appear that assisting them militarily is only some-
thing that would pose a threat toward its neighbor, Egypt. Do you 
have some thoughts about trying to realign the nature of the as-
sistance that we give to that country? 

Mr. KISSINGER. One reads many criticisms of Egypt, and some of 
them are quite accurate. But one also has to, in fairness, recognize 
that the fundamental change in the Middle East occurred when 
Egypt moved from the Soviet alliance to the American alliance, and 
that on the whole, Egypt has played a constructive role. That 
Muburak has been helpful in the Sharm el-Sheikh agreement. And 
I don’t think that Egypt needs a great deal of pressure and instruc-
tion about the desirability of making some progress. 

There may be a tendency sometimes to carry water on both 
shoulders, and to want to make a contribution to peace without giv-
ing up some of the radical elements in their own country. 

And should there be a different allocation between military and 
economic resources? I don’t think it helps matters if the people that 
we are trying to move to support a moderate direction are made 
to appear as if they are doing it under American pressure. 

And on the other hand, I don’t object to such ideas being around 
and becoming dominant if necessary. So it is a subtle way. I have 
never objected when I had to deal with these things due to congres-
sional pressures as long as there was a means of working with the 
Congress on the modalities to support the foreign policy. 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. I am not suggesting that the aid that we offer 
would be in an effort to pressure, but it just seems that there 
comes a time when the nature and extent of our assistance would 
be more effective helping an impoverished country, and that giving 
them more, and more, and more military assistance serves no real-
istic need at that time, because there is no place that they can use 
it except either against their own people or against Israel. 
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Mr. KISSINGER. In the abstract this is correct, but it has to be 
laid against these factors. One, to what extent is the support of the 
military important for a moderate evolution, and particularly for 
moderates on these Middle East peace negotiations? 

And secondly, funds are fungible, and is it better for us if we con-
centrate on the economic aid, and then they buy their arms in Eu-
rope, which they would almost certainly do. And would we really 
then reduce the reliance on military assistance? Or would we sim-
ply change the source of it, and therefore the source of influence? 

But this is not something that I—this is something that should 
be considered. It should be analyzed. I am offering only the criteria 
by which I would approach an answer if I were considering it. 

Mr. LEACH [presiding]. Mr. Barrett. 
Mr. BARRETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Dr. Kissinger, 

thank you for being here today. And as we talked about the dif-
ferent steps and the different stages of the peace process, I noticed 
in your remarks that you did not mention the return of the Pal-
estinians to Israel. 

Mr. KISSINGER. I am having trouble looking for the person asking 
the question. 

Mr. BARRETT. I am right here. I am the low man on the totem 
pole. To get back, so that you didn’t miss anything, we talked about 
the different steps, and the different stages in the peace process, 
and I noticed that you did not mention the return of the Palestin-
ians to Israel. 

Do you feel like their return in any numbers, Dr. Kissinger, is 
a non-starter? And if not, where does it fall into the process? 

Mr. KISSINGER. The return of refugees is a sheering problem for 
the Palestinians, partly for the reason that I gave before. On the 
other hand, one should not play games with this. It is almost 
senseless to expect Israel—it is senseless to expect Israel to accept 
any significant number of refugees, especially in the light of what 
has happened with the Fatah. 

The purpose of what is being done is to separate Palestinians 
and Israelis and to create a Palestinian State and a Jewish State. 
And therefore, any significant return except for divided families 
and human compassion is really excluded in reality. 

Now, can one find a formula that expresses this reality in a way 
that is not totally offensive to Palestinians? Is there some concept 
that one can develop in which it is clearly understood that this will 
be the outcome? 

But it is not phrased as a precise renunciation. That would re-
quire some really thoughtful diplomacy. But before one formulates 
it, one ought to know where one is going. 

Another aspect of the refugee problem is the continued existence 
of the refugee camps. A sign of good faith of a commitment to per-
manency is to resettle the refugees from these camps either in the 
Arab part of Palestine, or in the other Arab States. There is a sec-
ond and final element, which is not exactly a refugee element, but 
it is an idea that I threw out at one point. I did not put it in this 
statement, but which is this: It has been more or less agreed that 
in return for Israel getting some of the current West Bank territory 
in order to achieve a better security fence, Israel should give up 
some of its current 1967 border territory. 
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This is a concept that has been more or less agreed as a concept, 
and in fact there have been formal Israeli proposals, most of them 
in the south, which is a desert. I am attracted by the proposition 
that the territories that should be returned are territories that 
have a Palestinian population, and thereby change the demo-
graphic balance. 

As it turns out, there are also better territories, and there is 
some support for this in Israel. I have not seen any Arab expres-
sion, or Palestinian expression, but if one were really trying to 
achieve peace, one would try to find also a demographic balance 
that gives each side a maximum incentive. 

So, in short, it cannot be in the interest of a permanent settle-
ment to return significant numbers to Palestine. It is a very hard 
thing to say. I can say it as an outsider, but for Government offi-
cials, it has to be expressed in a more complicated fashion. 

Mr. LEACH. Mr. Schiff. 
Mr. SCHIFF. Dr. Kissinger, Adam Schiff from California. I am 

over here to your right. Thank you for being here today. I wanted 
to ask you about one of the over-arching concerns in the Middle 
East, and elsewhere, on something that overshadows a lot of what 
prospects there may be for success in the Middle East, and that is 
Iran and its nuclear program. 

There has been a lot of speculation about under what cir-
cumstances Israel might decide to preemptively destroy Iran’s nu-
clear capability akin to the situation in Iraq over 20 years ago. 

We do not seem to be moving forward and making much progress 
with Iran in dealing with their nuclear program. North Korea, I 
think, just announced today that they have nuclear weapons, and 
they are dropping out of the Six-Party Talks. 

Do you have any thoughts on how we can have a more successful 
strategy vis a vis Iran and the nuclear problem given its over-
shadowed role in the Middle East, and the problem of dealing with 
Iran and North Korea, and future Irans and North Koreas in a way 
that is more effective? 

Can we do this without European help? And if European help vis 
a vis Iran is essential, can we be more successful with Europe in 
dealing with Iran’s nuclear program? 

Mr. KISSINGER. Well, this of course opens a whole new set of 
issues, and I don’t want to appear before this Committee pre-
tending that I have an answer to every question, although with a 
little encouragement, I can usually be moved in that action. 

First, on an Israeli attack on Iranian nuclear capabilities. From 
the impact of this internationally, it would have the same impact 
as if the United States did it. It will not inoculate the United 
States from whatever consequences flow from a nuclear attack or 
from an Israeli attack on Iranian nuclear capabilities. 

So insofar as we have any influence over it, we don’t gain any-
thing. Now, if Israel does it independently, it would be a huge deci-
sion considering, as I said, that the consequences for us will be the 
same. 

So this question really merges with a question that may arise 
down the road of whether military means should be used to pre-
vent the Iranian nuclear capability. I don’t treat a separate Israel 
attack as a distinct problem from this. 
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Now before that point is reached, we need an answer to a num-
ber of questions. First of all, how much time do we really have? 
How imminent is this capability? Secondly, what other pressures is 
it possible to organize? 

I believe that the spread of nuclear weapons to Korea and to Iran 
will have consequences for international relations that are perhaps 
the most profound of our period. At the time that I was in govern-
ment, and in all of the Cold War period, it was a fearful recognition 
that your acts might unleash tens of millions of casualties. 

And yet you had to act as if you were willing to do this contrary 
to what you knew in many ways. Now, in a two-power world, you 
can imagine this, and we actually got through 6 or 7 Administra-
tions and came out victorious, although even then if you projected 
indefinitely, it was a really worrisome phenomenon. 

Once you have scores of countries maneuvering against each 
other on variable criteria, these different implications for different 
countries, you get into a world very hard to imagine to control. 

Secondly, when people say, ‘‘Well, they won’t attack us from any 
of these countries because we are still so powerful.’’ Well, first of 
all, these nuclear weapons equalize the risks more rapidly than 
any comparable weapon. But they don’t have to use it for these 
purposes. They can use it as a shield behind which terrorists and 
other groups operate. So in the next few years, we are going to face 
very fateful decisions as to diplomacy, as to pressures, and as to 
consequences. 

And Israel is a small part of this. For Israel, it could be a matter 
of life and death, but I cannot conceive a totally independent 
Israeli decision to go to war against Iran without reference to the 
United States. And even if it were done, it would be treated as if 
we had done it. 

Mr. LEACH. I would like to make just two quick announcements. 
One, we are going in order of how people appeared in the Com-
mittee, as contrasted also with seniority. So it is a mixture. 

Secondly, we are going to have one more speaker before we ad-
journ. We are going to ask people to return immediately so that we 
can get started again. In fact, Mr. Issa has left early so that he can 
return and get started quickly. 

So the Committee knows that on the Republican side we have 
Mr. Royce, Mr. Tancredo, Mr. Mack, Mr. Issa, Mr. Poe, and I will 
just stop there, and a group to follow. On the Democratic side, Mr. 
Engel, Mr. Payne, Ms. Watson, Mr. Wexler, Mr. Meeks, Ms. Berk-
ley, Mr. Smith, and Mr. Cardoza. And at this point, we will recog-
nize Mr. Mack. 

Mr. MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Dr. Kis-
singer. What an honor and a thrill it is for me to be here, and not 
only be able to listen, but have the opportunity to ask you a ques-
tion. And it is not something that I take lightly. So thank you very 
much. 

One of the major themes of the President’s State of the Union 
Address was about spreading freedom, security, and prosperity 
around the world. And earlier this year, Mr. Abbas was elected as 
President, and would by most think of as a landslide election, 
which then gives him a mandate, if you will, to seek peace. But at 
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the same time, there is a tough task of reigning in some of the 
armed militants in the area. 

So my question is a very simple question, I think for you, any-
ways: What does President Abbas have to do strategically to under-
mine the militant forces such as Hamas? 

What would happen if Hamas then would win a large number of 
seats in a free and fair Palestinian election, and what can the 
United States do to help President Abbas destroy——

Mr. KISSINGER. As I indicated before, in my thinking—which is 
not uncontested on this issue—one has to make a distinction be-
tween the page of history and the page of political decisions. And 
if one looks at the evolution of democracy in the West, it never hap-
pened in the relatively brief time periods that we are now talking 
about. So along the way, one will face impetuous contingencies. 

Now in my view, we cannot accept Hamas as a negotiating part-
ner, no matter how it gets into power. A group that is dedicated 
to the violent overthrow of the other Party in a peace process can-
not be accepted for that purpose even if it is democratically elected. 
So that would mean the end of the peace process and would lead 
to the consequences of such a conflict. 

Secondly, I am not sure that the Palestinians can, by themselves, 
deal with the issues which you raised. Probably the military force 
of the Hamas and Hezbollah on Palestinian territory is greater 
than that of the Palestinian Authority, or at least substantially 
equal. 

And it is not in our interest to promote a civil war on top of the 
conflict that is already going on. Therefore, the moderate Arab 
States—Egypt, Jordan—have to assist the Palestinians in some 
fashion, and by means that they have to determine in solving this 
problem. 

And that is why I think it is important to induce these States 
to participate in the process, and that they understand that if free 
rein is given to the terrorist element on the West Bank, the impact 
on them will be in the long run also disastrous. 

So I look at the answer to your question as part of the general 
participation of moderate elements in the peace process as I have 
described it. 

Mr. LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Mack. The Committee will be in re-
cess. It will be brief, probably 3 to 5 minutes. Thank you. 

[Recess.] 
Chairman HYDE [presiding]. The Committee will come to order. 

Dr. Kissinger, did you want to say something before the next ques-
tioner? You mentioned something——

Mr. KISSINGER. Probably we will get into that issue through Mr. 
Issa. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Issa. 
Mr. ISSA. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Dr. Kis-

singer. We were talking during the temporary recess, and I was 
very interested in the concept of realignment and how it might par-
ticularly work. And if you could in your comments explain how 
stranded citizens, or a realignment that affected either presently 
Palestinians or presently Israeli citizens, whether they are Arab or 
Jew, might potentially be dealt with? 
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And I know that this is a fairly new concept. Also, how the repa-
triation might work. And then separately, I don’t think you have 
touched on after Gaza—a comparative analysis of how hard is Gaza 
versus how hard will the next settlements in the West Bank be. 

And your comments on how you may think expedientially or 
logarithmically they might affect. But I think the first part is the 
one that I am most interested in. 

Mr. KISSINGER. On the first question, I want to make very clear 
that when I said that territories with Palestinian populations 
should be transferred, that I did not mean that populations should 
be transferred. 

I was addressing the question of the territorial exchange between 
West Bank, currently West Bank territory to Israel for security 
reasons, and then in compensation for that, Israel would transfer 
some of its existing territory. And the point that I intended to 
make was that in choosing that territory that one would get a de-
mographic advantage if it also included significant Palestinian pop-
ulations. 

Now, the point that you made to me in the recess, and which is 
an important one, is: If you suddenly start transferring citizenship, 
what are you saying about the nature of these citizenships and 
about the existing status of that citizenship, and can you keep 
doing that, therefore? 

And you mentioned to me about the possible concept of dual citi-
zenship for specific groups, which I had not considered, but I think 
it is worth thinking about. And you mentioned also in your ques-
tion here the issue of stranded populations. 

And there is of course an extremely painful issue for everybody, 
namely the town of Ariel, which has a population, if I remember, 
of about 25,000 to 30,000, and which does not meet any definition 
of contiguous territory. And anyone who knows Israeli realities 
knows that that cannot be given up. 

And then what status should it have? And other stranded popu-
lations may appear when discussions turn very serious. One has to 
reflect on solutions that have to be found for these stranded popu-
lations. 

Now, you asked me also in your former question here the impact, 
the differential impact of the settlements in Gaza to the settle-
ments on the West Bank. I think giving up settlements in Gaza, 
painful as it is, is emotionally comparatively easy. 

Gaza has not been part of historic Israel. It is not considered by 
the religious elements in Israel as a part of the religious legacy. On 
the West Bank settlements, one comes up against two issues; the 
religious conviction that this is really divine patrimony; and the po-
litical conviction that what Zionism is about is the settlement of 
Palestine. And that by giving up the settlements, one is giving up 
the history of the State, and the reversal—and this is why I think 
what Sharon is doing is such an extraordinarily heroic act. 

I would therefore expect that the removal of settlements from the 
West Bank, wherever it is going to be, a near traumatic event for 
Israel. It will almost—it will have to follow final status agree-
ments, but it is one argument for having a final status settlement, 
because to go through this incrementally will produce the experien-
tial danger which you mentioned. 
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Chairman HYDE. Mr. Engel. 
Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Dr. Kissinger. It has 

been a pleasure to listen to you, and I am glad that you made the 
statements about Palestinian leaders having to live up to their obli-
gations. 

If they don’t educate their people for peace and compromise, and 
if they don’t dismantle the terrorist infrastructure, and publicly 
embrace the legitimacy of Israel’s existence, then I think it is very 
difficult to have a positive outcome. 

I heard this morning that Israel has suspended some security 
meetings with the Palestinians because mortar shells fell from 
Gaza into part of Israel. I believe that one of the things that Mr. 
Abbas is going to have to do is dismantle the terrorist infrastruc-
ture. 

I do not believe that a ‘‘pretty please,’’ or a cease-fire temporarily 
is going to work any time the terrorist organizations—Hamas, 
Hezbollah, Jihad, or whatever—want to disrupt the process. 

As long as they have their weapons and they are not dismantled, 
they can just do it. So I would like to hear your thoughts on that, 
and I would also like to hear—you mentioned several times that 
the decision by Sharon to leave settlements in Gaza, given his 
background, was historic. 

How can we use that to convince the Palestinians that a bold 
move on their part is necessary? Perhaps abandoning this talk of 
the right to return to two States, which we all know can never hap-
pen; or changing the mindset, talking about Jerusalem. 

How can we convince the Palestinians to do that? And lastly, you 
mentioned the Europeans a number of times, and heretofore they 
have not been very helpful. In fact, there is talk about the Euro-
peans putting pressure on the Bush Administration to try to push 
Israel for more concessions. 

How can we help turn the tables a little bit, and get the Euro-
peans to be more responsible, and to push the Palestinians to a 
compromise? 

Mr. KISSINGER. Well, I think that Abbas is trying to take coura-
geous decisions, and compared to some of the previous positions, he 
has moved constructively. On the other hand, there are some 
things which he has not done in terms of disassociation with the 
terrorist groups that one would like to see him do. 

The decision of Sharon to give up settlements, how heroic it was, 
depends on your assessment of him. There are some people who 
think that he did this in Gaza as a means of not having to make 
any other concessions like this further down the road. 

I don’t believe that. If that were the case, he would run into con-
flict with President Bush, who has been one of his strongest sup-
porters and the basis for a very successful foreign policy, from 
Sharon’s point of view. 

So I really don’t believe that Sharon believes that he can make 
that concession and then sit out 4 years of the Bush Administra-
tion without making another significant set of concessions, and any 
new territorial concessions. 

And finally, ultimately, the issue is about territory and refugees, 
and things of this kind. So that point will be reached. I believe that 
if Sharon is a strategist, which I believe he is, he did Gaza as a 
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first step to get his people used to the painful things that are down 
the road. 

And his conduct, his willingness to break up his Party to make 
a coalition with the previous opposition Party, they all suggest that 
he has understood that he has the history, or destiny has put him 
in a place where he can perform a unique service for his people 
that nobody else has the moral authority to do in a similar way. 
This is how I interpret what Sharon is trying to do. 

Now, you correctly identified an issue, the outsiders—us, mod-
erate Arabs, and Europeans—can facilitate this process by enabling 
people to get off their preconceptions. 

And I have the impression that European leaders who have now 
maneuvered themselves into a position where they cannot give us 
full support on Iraq, may try to use the Palestinian issue to rees-
tablish a pattern of cooperation with us within a framework that 
is compatible with what I have said. 

That is at any rate my interpretation of what the Secretary of 
State is trying to do and—at least in terms of atmosphere—has 
made progress in doing. 

Chairman HYDE. Dr. Kissinger has to leave at 12 o’clock, and so 
we have two more questioners, Ms. Berkley and Mr. Payne. If they 
can split 5 minutes, okay? 

Ms. BERKLEY. It is not the length of my question. It will be the 
length of the answer that determines how long it takes. 

Chairman HYDE. Well, Dr. Kissinger will answer your question. 
Mr. Payne really is next, but he will be brief, I am sure. 
Mr. PAYNE. Oh, I will yield to the gentlelady if she is brief. 
Ms. BERKLEY. I promise I will be. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and 

thank you, Dr. Kissinger. It is truly a pleasure sitting here listen-
ing to you speak. I have been on the edge of my chair trying to ab-
sorb every word. Congressman Ackerman and Congressman Lantos 
broached the subject of accountability, and giving more money to 
the Palestinians. And I would like to pose a question another way. 

We know that there are hundreds of millions of dollars that have 
never been accounted for in foreign aid to the Palestinian Authority 
over the course of a number of years because of the lack of trans-
parency. Now, I am a great believer in foreign aid. I think it serves 
many purposes. But on the other hand, I am becoming more con-
cerned that the money that we give, gives us nothing in return. 
When the Secretary of State was in the area, in the Middle East 
recently, she pledged $40 million to the Palestinians. 

And I understand in the supplemental that will be coming before 
us there is another $350 million for aid to the Palestinians. I am 
loathe to—we are going to be voting on this soon, and I am loathe 
to just keep giving handfuls of substantial amounts of money to the 
Palestinians if in fact there is no accountability, if in fact it does 
not do anything to further the peace process. 

And I am wondering if you have some advice that you can give 
us on how we can get better response from the money that we are 
pouring in? Because I agree with you that I don’t think that eco-
nomics is the primary issue here, and I don’t think the Palestinian 
Authority has a lack of money. 

So if you could help me with this, I would appreciate it. 
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Mr. KISSINGER. Well, from the tenor of some of the questions 
here that I got, there are two kinds of accountability that we are 
looking for. 

One is: Does it help the Palestinian Authority to conduct a mod-
erate and forward looking peace policy? And, secondly: Are they ac-
tually spending the money in a constructive way? If we could 
achieve the first, I would be marginally more permissive on the 
second. But if we get neither progress nor accountability, then of 
course we are wasting the money. 

I also feel, as we have already discussed, that the American 
funds ought to be spent in a manner where there is some visibility 
to the people so that they would see what an American contribu-
tion was, even if some economic criteria have to be sacrificed for 
them. 

There has to be accountability, because if you permit that to 
erode, then it gets worse and worse. But for the next 6 months, or 
for the next year maybe, I would focus the accountability on the 
peace process, and work with our aid administrators on whether 
they can find some projects that have high visibility. 

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Payne, are you ready? 
Mr. PAYNE. Yes, I am ready. 
Chairman HYDE. Okay. Mr. Payne. 
Mr. PAYNE. Let me just say that it is certainly a pleasure also 

to have the opportunity to listen to you. I have been listening to 
your distinctive voice for many, many years, and it is great to have 
this opportunity. 

I note that the Palestinian Authority has taken on some pretty 
positive steps in saying that it wants to ban citizens from carrying 
weapons. They are sending police into the Gaza to try to halt mor-
tar and rocket fire. There is an attempt on Abbas’ Administration 
to try to get the Palestinian Broadcasting Corporation to tone down 
the anti-Israel rhetoric. 

And there has been the temporary calm, 30-day cease-fire, that 
Abbas has been able to get from Hamas. Do you think, or do you 
feel, that immediate assistance to strengthen Abbas—if he seems 
serious about trying to have a peace accord—would be a better ap-
proach than some of my colleagues who feel that they would prefer 
to see maybe Arab Gulf States do more accountable for money 
under Arafat’s time? 

But to try to take this new slate to see whether Abbas can actu-
ally even combat the so-called Young Turks in the Fatah movement 
that still want to be militant. I mean, he has got a lot on the plate. 

And I guess the question is: How much support do we give him 
to see whether he is serious about one will? But secondly, whether 
the Palestinian Authority has the power to accomplish these things 
that he is mentioning that he wanted to do. 

And secondly a real question, and totally off the subject, but 
Syria—the Syrians have agreed for the first time since 1967, I 
imagine, to trade with the Arab farmers on the Golan Heights. I 
think 10,000 tons of supplies will be sold in Syria from the Golan 
Heights. 

And there has been some talk that Syria has tried to make some 
efforts toward talks that broke down 5 years ago between Israel 
and Syria. Do you think that this is a breakthrough, and that Syria 
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may be—well, this is certainly a breakthrough by them trading 
with the Arabs on the Golan Heights. But do you see more hap-
pening between Syria and Israel so that that border can have less 
of a tension? 

Mr. KISSINGER. On your first question, support for Abbas, we 
have to be careful in general in the way that we talk about the 
Middle East. That we don’t keep talking about people we are sup-
porting and make them look as if they are agents for American 
policies. 

We are supporting them—when we do—because they are pur-
suing objectives compatible with our own for their own reasons and 
not for American reasons. This is a point that we should—espe-
cially our Government people should—keep in mind when they talk 
about support for individuals. 

On the second point, on Syria, if we had only the Israel problem 
to deal with, I would be extremely optimistic that a solution can 
be found. I think that Syria is very eager to get into negotiations 
with Israel. 

Of course, they would have to abandon the Hezbollah activities 
coming out of Lebanon, and the support for Hezbollah. But on the 
territorial issues between Israel, they have indicated that they are 
willing to take up negotiations where they ended, which means 
they are not insisting as a precondition that Israel agree to all the 
proposals that they made on territory. 

Our big problem with Syria is what help they tolerate or give in 
Iraq, and the terrorism that they tolerate either from Syria or from 
the territory that they control in Lebanon. But one could vis-
ualize—I mean, if one looks at the positive trends in the Middle 
East, there are many positive trends one can see, and if they can 
all be put together in the next months. 

Chairman HYDE. Doctor, we have kept you over time, and I am 
sorry. For Mr. Wilson and Mr. Schiff, we will lead off the next 
panel with your questions if that will placate you. And, Doctor Kis-
singer, I want to thank you for another contribution. We appreciate 
your words of wisdom, and thanks very much. 

Mr. KISSINGER. Mr. Chairman and Mr. Lantos, thank you for the 
manner in which you have received me, and I hope to see you soon 
again. 

Chairman HYDE. So do we. Thank you, sir. If the second panel 
would come forward. We have Ambassador Dennis Ross, Dr. Ziad 
Asali, and Ms. Danielle Pletka. 

Ambassador Dennis Ross served the Administrations of George 
H.W. Bush and Bill Clinton as the lead American peace negotiator. 
His recent book, The Missing Peace: The Inside Story of the Fight 
for Middle East Peace, details the ups and downs of his efforts to 
bring Israelis and Arabs, especially the Palestinians, to the point 
of resolving their conflicts. His vast experience and knowledge of 
all the key players, and their place within their respective societies, 
allows him to estimate the impact of various possible American ini-
tiatives. 

Ziad Asali, M.D., is President of the American Task Force on Pal-
estine. Along with Senate Foreign Relations Committee Members 
John Sununu and Joseph Biden, Dr. Asali and another Palestinian 
American, Mr. George Salem, were the principal members of the of-
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ficial United States Observation Delegation to the January 9th Pal-
estinian Presidential election. Dr. Asali also served as President of 
the American Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee, known as the 
largest grassroots Arab-American organization in the United 
States. 

Ms. Danielle Pletka is Vice President for Foreign and Defense 
Policy Studies at the American Enterprise Institute. For 10 years, 
she was the staff member responsible for the Middle East and 
South Asia when the Republicans on the Committee on Foreign Re-
lations were led by Senator Jesse Helms. She has been critical of 
some of the efforts of the past Administrations to resolve the 
Israeli-Palestinian conflict, including aspects of the Clinton Admin-
istration’s support for the Oslo process. So we look forward to hear-
ing from her. 

So if we can proceed, we will start with Ambassador Ross. Your 
full statements will be made a part of the record, and if you can 
encapsulate them, we can save a little time for questions. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DENNIS B. ROSS, COUN-
SELOR AND ZIEGLER DISTINGUISHED FELLOW, THE WASH-
INGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POLICY 

Ambassador ROSS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will extract from 
the statement that I have submitted to the Committee, and I want 
to apologize in advance. I have a plane to catch, and so I will have 
to leave at 12:30 sharp. Let me encapsulate with some greater con-
creteness, I think, what I think needs to be done now, but put it 
in a certain perspective. One, there is in fact an opportunity right 
now, but we have to understand what the opportunity is for. 

It is not an opportunity to make peace between the Israelis and 
Palestinians right now. Neither the Israelis nor the Palestinians 
can deal with the core issues of Jerusalem refugees and borders. 
In the year 2000, we were negotiating those issues. We are not in 
a position to deal with those issues today on either side. 

That does not mean that this is not an important moment. It is 
an important moment because there is a chance to end what has 
been a war for the last 4 years, and ending that war is the key to 
being able to return to making peace and creating a context where 
we can again deal with the core issues of the conflict. So that is 
the first point. 

The second point is that there are several factors that are pro-
ducing this moment. The first is that Yasir Arafat is no longer 
there. He was an impediment to change between the Israelis and 
the Palestinians, but he was also an impediment among the Pal-
estinians. 

There was no possibility of ending the violence, coexistence, and 
there was no possibility of reforming the Palestinian Authority and 
transforming it, and building institutions and a rule of law. 

You have now, however, someone like Abu Mazen. Mahmoud 
Abbas is someone who I have always known as Abu Mazen, and 
so it is hard for me to refer to him as Mahmoud Abbas, and so I 
will refer to him as Abu Mazen. 

Abu Mazen is someone who has been against the violence all 
along. He has said it is wrong. Not just that it is counter-
productive, but that it is wrong, number one. 
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And, number two, he is also profoundly committed to the reform 
process. He believes in sharing power, and he believes in building 
institutions. He believes in the rule of law. He believes in the elec-
tions. All of this is very different from before, and so it adds to the 
moment. 

Third, you have Ariel Sharon’s decision to withdraw from Gaza, 
and the northern part of the West Bank. There is a tendency to for-
get the fact that his proposal, his plan, is also involving very small 
settlements in the northern part of the West Bank. 

The significance of that is that when the Israelis leave that area 
between Jenin and Nablus, it is actually leaving an area that is 
twice the size of Gaza. So it is significant. 

And he has the national Government now that gives him the po-
litical base on which to implement his plans. We also have the 
Egyptians and the Jordanians making it clear that as Israel with-
draws, they are committed to helping the Palestinians with sta-
bilization. That is an important piece and it was not prominent be-
fore. 

And lastly we now have the Bush Administration in its second 
term making it clear that it is prepared to be active in a way that 
is clearly beyond where we were in the first term, but is a reflec-
tion of the President saying that he is prepared to expend his polit-
ical capital on this issue. I think that is significant, and it will be 
necessary. 

Now that is the good news. What is the rest of the good news? 
What are the limits? Well, we heard a little bit about it this morn-
ing. Abu Mazen’s intentions—and I say this with enormous per-
sonal experience with him—Abu Mazen’s intentions are very good. 

His capabilities are not up to the same status, the same level, 
as his intentions. He has a strategy. It is a strategy not of con-
frontation. It is a strategy of coaptation. 

It is a strategy that is basically designed to preserve calm, use 
that to build his authority, use that to show this really works, and 
use that to get elections on the Palestinian side carried out; create 
a political process where Hamas, Islamic Jihad, the Al Aqsa Mar-
tyrs Brigades, and the others that have opposed peaceful coexist-
ence, become bound by a political process, where they can express 
themselves locally, but they can’t carry out violence. 

He wants to create a rule of law and under the rubric of the rule 
of law, those don’t live up to the law, he will then deal with. Now 
that is not a strategy that can be achieved instantly. 

Clearly, if I can describe the strategy, Hamas understands it as 
well. Will they go along with the strategy? In the near term, they 
will go along with the strategy for a simple reason. Abu Mazen 
does have a popular mandate right now. 

It is not a mandate to reverse Arafat’s positions on Jerusalem, 
and refugees, and borders. It is a mandate to end the chaos, and 
end the violence, and restore normal life. Palestinians crave a res-
toration of normal life. Hamas understands that, and in the near 
term, they will go along with him, I think, to preserve calm gen-
erally. 

But you can count on the fact that they will not go along with 
it over time. They will contrive all sorts of reasons as to why they 
are not responsible for defecting, but the Israelis are—either be-
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cause settlement activity is continuing, or because as they call it 
the wall is still being built, or because not enough prisoners have 
been released. 

Or as we saw today, there was actually a barrage of 46 mortars 
that were fired in Gaza. The explanation from Hamas was that 
there was a Palestinian who was killed outside of a settlement in 
Gaza yesterday, and this was a retaliation. 

Well, if that is the character of the cease-fire, it is not going to 
last very long. So the real issue that we have to understand is that 
we are in a race against time. It is a race designed to build Abu 
Mazen’s authority, to show that his way works, to demonstrate 
that there are tangible payoffs for the Palestinian public. 

So the more that his stock goes up, the higher the cost to Hamas 
and others of resisting or defecting from the calm, the truce, that 
he has put together. What does he need to prove this? He needs 
several things. 

One, he has to show that life gets better economically. Today in 
Gaza, 60 percent of the population lives under $2.00 a day, lives 
on less than $2.00 a day. Forty percent in the West Bank live on 
less than $2.00 a day. 

So there has to be a tangible change in terms of economics and 
the payoff is tangibly on the ground. We need to be specific: Labor 
intensive kinds of projects that put people back to work. And I am 
going to suggest a little later, when I make a series of rec-
ommendations, that we should focus on housing as a major imme-
diate tangible project that needs to be underway quickly. 

He needs, as well, to show that he is able to produce freedom of 
movement. Every Palestinian in the West Bank in particular is 
limited by the kinds of checkpoints that exist now. The Israelis, 
Prime Minister Sharon, as part of the settlement, has made it clear 
that there will be a lifting of major checkpoints. 

But this is a process that was also designed as a process, and it 
is not going to happen all at once. The sooner, the clearer, and the 
most expansive the freedom of movement, the better for Abu 
Mazen. These are very important for building his stock, but they 
won’t be sufficient. 

He is also going to have to show that he is not in a position to 
do Jerusalem borders and refugees today, because he can’t. He 
can’t adjust his position on those, and it is fallow for us to try to 
push him in that direction right now. 

But he also has to show that there is a political pathway there. 
He has to show that his way is going to produce for Palestinian na-
tional aspirations, and that those aspirations and what is impor-
tant to Palestinians has not already somehow been precluded. 

So what does he need, and what will he grab on to? He will grab 
on to the roadmap, because the roadmap gives him an explanation: 
Look, we have a pathway. Now, here again we begin to see some 
of the problems that we are going to have to contend with. 

There are elements in the roadmap, I can tell you, in the first 
phase that Ariel Sharon will be reluctant to carry out right now, 
because he has made the decision to withdraw from Gaza and it 
has produced enormous opposition within his own Party. Because 
he faces a potential of even violent opposition from some of the set-
tlers, he is not interested in acting against, or dismantling the un-
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authorized settler outposts that phase one of the roadmap says he 
is supposed to dismantle. 

He is not, I think, going to be particularly interested right now 
in moving on freezing settlement activity, including national 
growth, given what is, from his standpoint, the bigger issue of 
Gaza withdrawal, which in fact represents an aberration under the 
roadmap, but in the third phase, and not the first phase. 

So he will say, ‘‘Look, I have leapfrogged some of my obligations 
on the first phase. I am doing what is really called for in the third 
phase, and by the way, Abu Mazen isn’t dealing with his obliga-
tions in the first phase, because the obligations in the first phase 
for the Palestinians are making arrests, collecting illegal weapons, 
and dismantling’’—and these are his exact words—‘‘dismantling 
terrorist capability in the infrastructure.’’

And Abu Mazen’s view is that he can’t take that on now. He has 
to clear the context to take that on. Now that is not an argument 
to say that these are insuperable problems. It is an argument to 
remind us that while the roadmap may be useful for each side, its 
content, its meaning, its sequence, its timing was in truth never 
really negotiated. 

One of the things that we have to do is recognize that here is 
an unknown, and our role is to help create a bridge between what 
is happening now and how you would flush out the roadmap over 
time. 

There is a second unknown, and I referred to it implicitly al-
ready. The character and the understandings related to this truce, 
this cease-fire, are very vague. They are very general. What is its 
definition, what is expected, and what is permitted? Can Hamas, 
as an example, reconstitute its capabilities to carry out attacks 
again? Is that part of this? 

Is it part of it or is it not part of it, and what is the Israeli 
threshold for dealing with that? What happens if there is a viola-
tion? What is the mechanism for dealing with that and what might 
the Israelis do? 

Here again an unknown. These are two unknowns that we are 
going to have to deal with very quickly if, in fact, we are going to 
win the race against time. So with that in mind, let me make five 
recommendations on what needs to happen now. 

First, the most important issue out there is securing the cease-
fire. If that falls apart, Abu Mazen is not going to succeed with the 
reform process and the transformation process, and we are likely 
to see the whole question of Gaza withdrawal become much more 
problematic. 

To secure that, I am very pleased that Secretary of State Rice 
has announced that she has appointed General Ward to be a secu-
rity coordinator and security monitor. I would hope that he would 
go to the area very, very soon. And I would hope that he would con-
duct not just bipolar or bilateral meetings, but trilateral meetings 
with ourselves and the two sides, and have them explain in his 
presence what is the cease-fire, and what are its limits, and is 
there clear understandings and where are there gaps, so that he 
can see them and try to normalize them. If we don’t secure the 
cease-fire, we are not going very far. 
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A second critical issue is the economic question that I already 
raised. We have a British conference to deal with Palestinian polit-
ical security and economic needs the first week of March. We 
should be doing everything that we can in advance of the first week 
of March to ensure that there will be projects that emerge from 
that conference that are tangible and concrete, and can materialize 
quickly. 

And this I think is a very strong argument for focusing on a 
project like housing. I want to pick up on what I heard from Con-
gressman Lantos. We have oil-rich states who not only have not 
fulfilled their pledges from the past, but even those who are ful-
filling their pledges, the pledges are not exactly gigantic, and these 
are those with at least $45 billion in oil windfall revenues. Here 
is something that they should be called on now in public to play 
their part. As you said, if we are contributing something, they 
should as well. Here is a British conference. Here is a perfect op-
portunity to call for them to make specific commitments at that 
time in 3 weeks so that you can move quickly on something like 
housing. 

A third important area which has not gotten attention this morn-
ing, but it needs to, and I am going to make it now: The greatest 
single threat to Abu Mazen’s success in the coming year comes 
from Iran and Hezbollah. Hezbollah today is basically offering any-
where from $20,000.00 to $100,000.00 to the different groups to kill 
Israelis. Now, when I was out there a few weeks ago in Gaza and 
Ramallah, one of the things that I heard from Palestinians was 
that they saw the greatest single threat to Abu Mazen, including 
his personal well-being, was coming from Hezbollah. Now the Brit-
ish, the French, and the Germans, are in a negotiation right now 
with Iran. Iran underwrites Hezbollah to the tune of about a $100 
million a year. They are in negotiation, and we should be working 
with them not only on the nuclear issue, but on this issue. The Eu-
ropeans make it clear that they care about the Israeli-Palestinian 
issue. If there is a chance to succeed, this issue has to be put on 
a central plain with the Iranians, and a spotlight has to be shown 
on it by the Europeans, and not just by us, to raise the costs to 
what they are doing. 

A fourth area that also gets to something that was discussed, but 
I am going to be a little more concrete and focus on it in a way 
that it really has not been focused on up until now. We need the 
moderate Arab States. It is not just the issue of incitement. As 
much as I care about incitement, the real issue is the delegitimiza-
tion of violence. It is not just what is in the media. Abu Mazen has 
declared that violence is wrong. He has declared that there has to 
be a non-violent approach in negotiations as an answer. We need 
a collection of Arab leaders to stand up and say, ‘‘Abu Mazen is 
right. The violence is wrong. It will not produce a Palestinian 
State. We support what he is doing.’’ We need them to do that be-
cause we need them to raise the costs to Hamas, Islamic Jihad, the 
Al Aqsa Martyrs Brigade, and others, who may think about defect-
ing from the Abu Mazen approach. We need to create an umbrella 
of legitimacy over the issue of nonviolence behind what Abu Mazen 
is doing to build support for him. It will strengthen his hand inter-
nally. 
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And lastly, we need to be very active ourselves. I am going to 
recap on this point by saying we need to be active on how we se-
cure the cease-fire, and we need to be the bridge. We need to pro-
vide the bridge between what is in fact the cease-fire and the obli-
gations of the roadmap. So even as we secure the cease-fire, we rec-
ognize a cease-fire, because that is all it is, and is itself not going 
to be sustainable. That is why it has to be connected to something 
else or we will see it collapse over time. Cease-fires are not new 
in this part of the world. We are trying to make this one different. 

If we understand what is at stake, and if we understand the race 
against time, and if we understand the different levels that we 
work at, and we take advantage of this moment and build on it, 
we will find that not only do we see a responsible passing of leader-
ship for the first time in the history of the movement, but we will 
find as a result of that, the cease-fire holds, and the withdrawal 
from Gaza works out, and we build a basis on which to go back and 
deal with the core issues. 

And if this does not work, and if we don’t take advantage of this 
moment—and I view the moment measured in 6- to 9-months 
time—if we don’t, nothing is going to change. And I can come back 
here a year from now and we will be lamenting the moment that 
was lost. Thank you very much. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ross follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DENNIS B. ROSS, COUNSELOR AND ZIE-
GLER DISTINGUISHED FELLOW, THE WASHINGTON INSTITUTE FOR NEAR EAST POL-
ICY 

Ariel Sharon and Mahmoud Abbas have now met and declared an end to ongoing 
hostilities. Are we about to see peace made between the Israelis and Palestinians? 
No, but we may finally see an end to the war that has governed the daily reality 
of Israel and the Palestinian Authority since 2001. 

Several factors should give us hope about the possibilities for the future. First, 
Yasir Arafat is gone and he was an impediment to change not only between Israelis 
and Palestinians but among Palestinians as well. Second, Mahmoud Abbas—some-
one I have always known as Abu Mazen—is committed to non-violence and having 
the Palestinian society characterized, in his words, by ‘‘one authority, one weapon, 
and political pluralism.’’ In other words, he is for peaceful coexistence with Israel 
and for law and order and democracy for Palestinians—a far cry from the chaos, 
corruption and violence of Yasir Arafat’s regime. Third, Ariel Sharon has committed 
himself to withdrawing from Gaza and the northern part of the West Bank, and he 
now leads a national unity government with the Labor party that provides a polit-
ical base to implement his plans. Fourth, Egypt and Jordan are prepared to work 
with the Palestinians and Israelis to help stabilize the situation, particularly as dis-
engagement proceeds, and this may be especially helpful to Abu Mazen’s efforts. 
Fifth, Secretary of State Rice has signaled clearly that the Administration intends 
to play a more active role and that will certainly be necessary. 

While the current situation offers real promise, there are formidable obstacles to 
consolidating the ceasefire and moving into a credible peacemaking process. Abu 
Mazen’s intentions are one thing. His capabilities are another. The good news is 
that his election has given him a mandate to reverse the Arafat legacy of chaos and 
violence. The Palestinian public craves a normal life and Hamas, Islamic Jihad and 
others understand this well. That provides Abu Mazen leverage, and he seeks to use 
it to produce a period of calm, employing a strategy of cooptation, not confrontation. 
He hopes to buy time, show his way works, preside over elections at the municipal 
and national levels, and impose a rule of law. Taken together, he believes, these 
steps will build his authority and bind Hamas and others so that if they violate the 
rules, the Palestinian Authority will be justified in imposing a price. 

Naturally, Hamas can also see what he intends. Though it is unlikely to go along 
with Abu Mazen’s plans for an extended period of time, it probably will go along 
with the truce in the near term. But over the next few months it will undoubtedly 
cite Israeli behaviors as insufficient regarding prisoner releases, ongoing settlement 
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activity, or continuing construction of the Israeli security barrier. Moreover, the de-
sire to take credit for Israeli withdrawal from Gaza may motivate it to carry out 
attacks and breach the ceasefire. 

What this suggests is that we are in a race against time. The key to Abu Mazen’s 
strategy is to show sufficient and immediate benefits from his leadership in order 
to raise the cost to Hamas of violating the commitment to end all attacks. In prac-
tical terms, Abu Mazen must be able to deliver quickly on increased employment 
and economic opportunities. Currently 40 percent of Palestinians live on less than 
two dollars a day in the West Bank, and 60 percent live on less than two dollars 
a day in Gaza. Palestinians must also regain freedom of movement in the West 
Bank. Every Palestinian will feel the change if they suddenly don’t have to wait in 
long lines at Israeli checkpoints. 

While Abu Mazen doesn’t need to deliver soon on the core issues of Jerusalem, 
borders, and refugees because expectations are low and he has no mandate to adjust 
Arafat’s uncompromising posture, he does need to show that his way offers a path-
way to fulfilling Palestinian national aspirations and that issues that matter to Pal-
estinians have not already been resolved. And here the roadmap to peace offers him 
an explanation. After all, it provides a three phased approach to achieving an inde-
pendent, viable, and democratic Palestinian state coexisting in peace and security 
with the Jewish State of Israel. We are already hearing Abu Mazen emphasize that 
the steps taken at the Sharm el-Sheikh summit constitute part of the first phase 
of the roadmap. 

Clearly, Abu Mazen needs responsiveness from the Israelis to show his way (the 
way of non-violence) works. And Prime Minister Sharon by agreeing to stop military 
operations everywhere, pull back from five cities in the West Bank, and end tar-
geted killings is trying to do his part. But Abu Mazen’s needs will exceed these ini-
tial steps and that is one reason why he emphasizes the reactivation of the road-
map. In the first phase, Israel is supposed to dismantle all the unauthorized settler 
outposts and freeze all settlement activity, including natural growth. At a time 
when Sharon is facing significant and potentially violent settler opposition to his 
planned withdrawal from Gaza, he is unlikely to want to add to his difficulties with 
the settlers by taking these steps. He is likely to justify not acting on the outposts 
or settlement activity by arguing that he is leapfrogging his first phase obligations 
and acting on Israel’s third phase obligations with the Gaza withdrawal at a time 
when Abu Mazen is not fulfilling what the first phase of the roadmap requires from 
the Palestinians. 

Here some of the problems certain to emerge begin to come into focus. Abu 
Mazen’s plans call for reaching an understanding with all the Palestinian factions 
to stop attacks against Israelis. But in the first phase of the roadmap the Pales-
tinian Authority is supposed to make arrests, collect illegal weapons, and dismantle 
the terrorist capabilities and infrastructure. Is he likely to take any of these steps 
against groups with whom he has just concluded understandings on a ceasefire? Ob-
viously not—but that need not be a problem if understandings are reached with 
Israel on the meaning, sequence, and timing of both sides’ obligations under the 
roadmap. 

Such understandings or agreements on the roadmap won’t materialize on their 
own. Similarly, the cessation of hostilities or the truce that has now been declared 
will require ongoing implementation and the removal of ambiguities. For example, 
do both sides have a common view of what the truce is and is not? Do they share 
the same understanding of what would constitute a violation? Do they agree on 
what will be done in the event of a violation? Do they have the same view of activi-
ties permitted under the truce—e.g., can Hamas reconstitute its capability for con-
ducting attacks against Israelis? 

What I am suggesting is that much needs to be done first to secure the truce and 
to build on it in a way that creates a bridge to the roadmap. The roadmap remains 
largely undefined with each side interpreting the other side’s obligations maximally 
and its own obligations minimally. Nonetheless, it is an agreed framework and both 
sides can use it politically to justify their actions. It, too, however can’t implement 
itself. 

So what should the United States be doing? Our first concern must be on pinning 
down the meaning of the truce and its ground-rules, while also removing any open 
questions or gaps in the expectations of the two sides. Secretary Rice’s appointment 
of General Ward is an excellent step and he needs to get with the two sides soon 
and have them explain to him in a three-way meeting what they have agreed on 
and what happens in the event of a violation. 

Second, we need to make sure that our assistance—and that of others—goes into 
labor intensive projects that put Palestinians back to work and meet real Pales-
tinian needs. With the British hosting an international conference on Palestinian 
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political, security, and economic needs the first week of March, we should collec-
tively identify tangible projects—such as massive housing construction—that could 
begin to materialize soon. The United States and the European Union should pub-
licly call on the Gulf oil states (who have had tremendous windfalls in oil revenues) 
to come to the conference ready to invest in such projects immediately. 

Third, recognizing that calm is the key to taking advantage of the current mo-
ment and building on it, we also need to coordinate closely with the British, French, 
and Germans, on their approach to Iran—and not only on the nuclear issue. 
Hizbollah is generously underwritten by Iran and it is currently the greatest threat 
to an enduring ceasefire. Hizbollah is actively pressing (and even offering very large 
financial payments to) Palestinian factions, including the Al Aqsa Martyrs Brigade, 
to kill Israelis. Given the importance that the Europeans attach to promoting 
Israeli-Palestinian peace, it is essential for them to make this a central agenda item 
in their discussions with Iran and to be clear that they intend to shine a public spot-
light on Iran’s efforts to disrupt Israeli-Palestinian hopes for peace. 

Fourth, we need to get Arab leaders to collectively endorse Abu Mazen’s commit-
ment to ending the violence. In Palestinian political terms, it would help to have 
an Arab umbrella of support for ending violence; it would strengthen Abu Mazen’s 
hand and raise the cost to Hamas and others of violating the ceasefire. 

Fifth, we must also begin to work with the Israelis and Palestinians to ensure 
coordination on the Israeli withdrawal from Gaza and fleshing out the meaning of 
their respective obligations on the roadmap. Should we not do that, problems will 
soon begin to emerge as a result of different expectations on settlement activity and 
security obligations. 

There is, as Secretary Rice has said, a very promising moment now. The chal-
lenges, however, are clear. If we act to capitalize on the moment by preserving calm, 
managing the Israeli withdrawal from Gaza and the northern part of the West 
Bank, and demonstrating that non-violence and reform pay off for Palestinians, ev-
erything will become possible. If not, it will be many years before we see another 
opening to end this historic conflict.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you very much, Ambassador. Because 
you have to leave us so quickly, I am going to ask Mr. Wilson if 
you have a question of Dr. Ross. 

Mr. WILSON. Yes, and thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, 
Ambassador Ross, and I am really encouraged to hear what Dr. 
Kissinger said, and what you said, and you have really itemized a 
number of positive developments, and the moment and opportunity 
that we have now. 

And I was very pleased, too, that Dr. Kissinger indicated that 
there were other numerous positive trends, and we are so used to 
hearing tragedy and dilemma. I would like to hear some of the 
other positive trends that may be. For example, I was interested 
to hear about trade at the Golan Heights between Israel and Syria. 
That is astounding to me. I had not heard about that. And it may 
appear to be small, but I find it extraordinary. 

So are there other trends that you would like to identify? And 
you did in your presentation mention quite a few, too. 

Ambassador ROSS. Well, as I said, I see a convergence of inter-
ests. One overriding one, which I did not mention, which is just 
again between the Israelis and the Palestinians, both Abu Mazen 
and Prime Minister Sharon have an enormous stake and commit-
ment to the calm. 

There is a convergence of interest for Abu Mazen. He can’t 
achieve anything that he wants to achieve if there is not calm. And 
also for Prime Minister Sharon, the ability to carry out the with-
drawal from Gaza and the northern part of the West Bank is heav-
ily influenced by whether or not there is a environment of calm. 

So the fact that they have such a strong convergence of interest 
is, I think, useful. There are other trends in the region that I think 
are less hopeful. When I look at Syria, I am not as optimistic as 
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Dr. Kissinger was, although I think if he had had a fuller discus-
sion, he might not have been either. 

It is true that I think that the Syrians would like to go back to 
negotiations, but I can tell you as a veteran of this process and as 
someone who negotiated at a point where we came very close to 
reaching an agreement in the year 2000, and probably would have 
reached an agreement in the year 1996 had it not been put off for 
90 days, and then a war developing between the Israelis in the 
spring of 1996. 

I think in fact that the Syrians will demonstrate their serious-
ness on this issue if it is very clear that they are not prepared to 
allow Hezbollah, Hamas, and Islamic Jihad, to subvert any peace 
process at a moment of their choosing. We have not seen any be-
haviors from the Syrians of that kind of attitude changing. Right 
now we see, and I can tell you—I mean, I have—I mean, a lot of 
the Fatah younger guard that wanted to ensure the stability of the 
cease-fire, many of them who I know quite well, they have recently 
gone again to Damascus. Why? Because they are meeting there to 
try to encourage the Hamas on the outside to go along with what 
is a cease-fire and not disrupt. We have the leader of Hamas in Da-
mascus, Khaled Mashal, meeting with the leader of Hezbollah this 
past week, A-Zahar. 

That does not strike me as being a particularly hopeful develop-
ment because it suggests to me that their focus is on subverting 
this and not making it happen. If the Syrians want to be a part 
of the process, I think we should be open to that, but we should 
also be clear to them what it takes for them to demonstrate 
unmistakenably that they are serious about wanting to pursue it. 

One thing is that a good starting point is for them to help ensure 
and secure this cease-fire between the Israelis and the Palestin-
ians, and they can given their influence on the Hamas and Islamic 
Jihad that are in Syria, and also their ability to also affect 
Hezbollah behavior. 

Mr. WILSON. Another point that I was interested in is that so 
often people say, let us do good without being specific. But you 
clearly identified a promotion of housing, and also to address the 
sad state of $2.00 a day economic income. How can America help 
in promoting housing? 

Ambassador ROSS. Well, I think one thing that we can do is just 
make it clear that this is a project that we want to see happen. 
This is a perfect opportunity for a public-private partnership to in-
vest in it. 

In fact, this is one of the areas that we should focus on. And one 
reason that I focus on it is, not only is it labor intensive, but Pal-
estinians used to make up the backbone of the construction indus-
try in Israel. So there is a capability there. There is something 
called Sheikh-Zaib City, which is a series of apartment complexes 
that have been built recently by a Palestinian construction com-
pany, and would be a good model. You already have a basis in 
which to offer bids and tenders. 

You have people who have the know-how for doing it, and the 
real issue here is how best to finance it. Certainly some of our as-
sistance could go into it, but I would put a premium, for example, 
on calling on the Gulf States. 

VerDate Mar 21 2002 14:32 Jun 29, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00037 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6601 F:\WORK\FULL\021005\98602.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



34

This would be an absolute perfect opportunity for them to pro-
vide an immediate infusion of funds and the housing that should 
be provided should be low-cost subsidized housing so that the 
crushing housing need within Gaza, which has the greatest popu-
lation density in the world, and the unemployment levels in Gaza, 
which are so high. 

When I drove through Gaza a few weeks ago—and I had been 
in Gaza hundreds of times—I saw something that I had not seen 
in the past. Literally everywhere I drove, I saw large numbers of 
young men standing around having nothing to do. Well, that is a 
prescription for real trouble. 

Mr. WILSON. I want to thank you, and it is also a recognition 
that Palestinians around the world are business leaders. And so 
there is certainly an ability and entrepreneurial spirit. Thank you 
very much. 

Ambassador ROSS. You are welcome. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Wilson. We will let you go, Am-

bassador Ross. But we give the final word to Mr. Lantos, who has 
a commercial in mind. 

Ambassador ROSS. Well, I never object to those. 
Mr. LANTOS. Well, Mr. Ambassador, first of all, thank you for 

your excellent testimony. I also want to publicly thank you for hav-
ing published an extraordinary book. 

Ambassador ROSS. Thank you. 
Mr. LANTOS. And all of us who are interested in the region and 

contemporary studies are deeply in your debt. 
Ambassador ROSS. I appreciate that very much, and Congress-

man, as I make a tour around the country, you are welcome to join 
me any time. Thank you. And I thank the Committee. 

Chairman HYDE. And thank you. Next, Dr. Asali. 

STATEMENT OF ZIAD ASALI, M.D., PRESIDENT, AMERICAN 
TASK FORCE ON PALESTINE 

Dr. ASALI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dennis, before you leave, 
I want to tell you that I associate myself pretty much completely 
with your opening statement. I share you sense of urgency and the 
need to take action quickly to support Abu Mazen. Thank you. 

Mr. Chairman, and distinguished Members of the Committee, 
thank you for giving me the privilege to be here with you today. 
The American Task Force on Palestine holds that creating a State 
of Palestine, and living alongside Israel in peace is vital to the na-
tional security of our country. 

We are gratified by the diplomatic progress that has taken place 
this week. Last month, it was my honor to be a member of the del-
egation of our Government sent to observe the Palestinian elec-
tions. For me, this meant returning to my hometown, Jerusalem—
my birthplace, and the home of my forefathers—to bear witness to 
the birth of democracy. 

By their vote, Palestinians gave the most eloquent response to 
those who would paint them all with a broad brush of terror and 
fanaticism. The elections were well organized and certified by over 
800 international observers as free and fair. 

We heard of no evidence of fraud or of any Israeli intervention. 
As President Bush has stated, the future of humanity lies with 
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freedom and democracy. The Palestinian people have created their 
democracy. Now they must have their freedom. 

There are no people on earth who need freedom more than the 
Palestinians, who have lived under the longest military occupation 
of modern times. Mr. Abbas is a President without a State. He has 
courageously staked his political future, and perhaps even personal 
safety, on achieving freedom for his people through peaceful nego-
tiations. 

To succeed, he needs the support of all responsible parties. He 
understands the need to restructure the Palestinian Authority. 
There can be no compromise on a disciplined and accountable secu-
rity system. Without security and the rule of law, there is no hope 
for peace. 

The Israeli Government can either help or hinder the credibility 
of President Abbas. We all know what is needed: Fewer check-
points; the release of prisoners; the end of humiliation; relief from 
the violence of settlers and IDF; military withdrawal; and of course 
creating no new realities on the ground, such as settlement growth, 
home demolitions, land confiscation, isolating Jerusalem, and 
building the barrier on Palestinian land. 

Both parties have responsibilities under the roadmap, and the 
onus cannot be on the Palestinians alone. Helping President Abbas 
to deliver results for his people must be as much a litmus test for 
Mr. Sharon’s credibility, as Mr. Abbas’ moves on security are prop-
erly a test of his. 

Mr. Abbas’ mandate may be tested in upcoming municipal and 
legislative elections in the next few months. It is imperative that 
the Palestinian Government has the resources needed to deliver 
services to its people, or others will fill the void. 

President Bush has said that the Palestinian State can be borne 
before the end of his second term and has reiterated his commit-
ment to his speech of June 24, 2002 and to the roadmap. The high 
expectations of this moment need to be reflected in a palpable im-
provement in the daily lives of the Palestinian people. 

President Bush has expressed confidence in Finance Minister 
Salam Fayyad, who posted the Palestinian budget on the Internet 
to assure transparency and accountability. He understands that 
Mr. Abbas needs substantial assistance. 

He had sent Secretary Rice to visit the region for her first trip 
abroad, designated Lieutenant General William Ward as Security 
Coordinator, and has asked Congress for $150 million in fiscal year 
2006 economic assistance and an expected $200 million in the up-
coming supplemental request. 

Our President is asking you to lend him your support, your bi-
partisan support, for this tangible and timely assistance. What 
needs to be accomplished this year are three tasks. 

One, establish a close security cooperation with active U.S. sup-
port. Prompt activation of committees established at Sharm al-
Sheikh with scrupulous implementation of agreements by both par-
ties. Two, both parties implementing their commitment under the 
roadmap as they coordinate the disengagement plan. Three, re-
forming and reconstructing the Palestinian Authority. With en-
gaged United States participation, these tasks can be accomplished. 
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Palestinians need to create order and security, and Israel must 
refrain from all measures that prejudice final status outcome. Both 
parties must abide by commitments that they make and by the 
conditions of the roadmap. 

We can lay the foundations for a strategic realignment, where 
Palestine will be an ally of the United States and a partner to 
Israel in peace. Ultimately security and peace will be achieved by 
establishing a viable, contiguous, independent democratic Pales-
tinian, with a shared Jerusalem as the capital for both States, and 
a fair solution to the refugee problem according to international 
law. 

The painful concession that Israel must make is to return the oc-
cupied territories to their rightful owners. There are those in Pal-
estine, Israel, and the Arab world, as well as the United States, 
who are opposed to a peaceful vision of two States. 

We will hear their belligerent words, and we should anticipate 
their nefarious deeds. Our challenge is to build tangible benefits 
that promote a culture of reconciliation and peace, and defeat the 
forces of hate and violence. 

Peace in Palestine will deny demagogues and terrorists, the most 
potent weapon in their arsenal. The urgency of timely intervention 
cannot be overstated. What all parties do and do not do in the com-
ing months will determine whether this glimmer of hope becomes 
a dawn of a new era of peace, or proves merely the twilight before 
another long night of conflict and chaos. 

We must act decisively and immediately in the interests of the 
Israeli, Palestinian, and Arab peoples, and above all, in our own 
American national interests. Thank you for your attention, and I 
will be pleased to answer any questions you may have. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Asali follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ZIAD ASALI, M.D., PRESIDENT, AMERICAN TASK FORCE ON 
PALESTINE 

Chairman Hyde, distinguished members of the Committee: 
Thank you for giving me the privilege to be here today to discuss with you the 

future of peace in the Middle East. 
The American Task Force on Palestine was founded to promote the view that cre-

ating a state of Palestine, living alongside Israel in peace, is vital to the national 
security of our country. We are gratified by the diplomatic progress that has taken 
place this week. 

Last month, it was my honor to be a member of the official delegation our govern-
ment sent to observe the Palestinian elections. The group was comprised of eight 
members: Senators Biden and Sununu, two Palestinian Americans—I being one of 
them—and four senior Senatorial staff members who were later joined by the U.S. 
Consul General in Jerusalem. In an intense and compact program we met with the 
two Palestinian front runners and, separately, with the Palestinian and Israeli 
Prime Ministers, the leaders of the International Observers, President Carter, and 
Prime Ministers Rocard of France and Bilt of Sweden. We also met with the Presi-
dent of the Palestinian Election Committee and his senior staff. 

To me, and perhaps to others, by far the most fascinating and energizing part of 
this trip was the contact with the Palestinian people. We visited eight voting sta-
tions. Three of these were in Ramallah and Al-Bireh, four in Jerusalem—at Jafa 
Gate, Shufat, Al-Tour Mount Scopus, and Salaheddin Street—and finally, at closing 
time, we visited Bethany Al Ayzariyyeh to observe the closing of the vote and count-
ing of ballots. These places were the stomping grounds of my youth. No experience 
in my life can match the singular mix of emotions that I felt that day. A host of 
passions swelled within me, a sense of pride and humility, of strength and vulner-
ability, hope and trepidation, a sense of identity and identification as I moved 
around people familiar and not so familiar. Here I was, a member of my country’s 
delegation to my home town, the place of my birth and the home of my forefathers, 
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come to bear witness to the birth of democracy, and to the promise of an inde-
pendent state. I felt the overwhelming sense of being part of a significant piece of 
history in the making. 

I went around asking many questions: ‘‘How do you feel? Has anybody intimi-
dated you? Bribed you? Tried to dissuade you from voting? Or to prevent you from 
traveling?’’ The answer was uniform and consistent: ‘‘No, no one did.’’ After getting 
over their early suspicions, many of them were eager to talk. The 85 year-old grand-
mother assisted by two of her grandchildren told me, ‘‘This is my right.’’ The middle 
aged professional woman said, ‘‘We did not need a campaign. We know what we are 
doing, and we know whom to vote for.’’ And there were the young men insisting on 
visiting all stations in Jerusalem until they found the one with their names listed. 
The children were playful and at one point, broke out around us in a chant about 
the elections. Pictures were taken. Adults were somber. They did not know what to 
make of me. I was one of them, yet I was with the Americans. Many of them asked 
questions of me and I answered them. They asked, ‘‘Are the Americans serious?’’ 
They asked, ‘‘Do you think Bush will do something?’’ ‘‘Yes, yes,’’ I said, ‘‘as long as 
you do what you are doing now.’’ I shook hands, talked about their lives and mine 
and communicated silently with strangers and knew that these people sensed the 
weight of the moment. They did their part; they stood peacefully and silently in 
lines, and, by their vote, they gave the message to the world about the dignity of 
a people voting under occupation to seek freedom from occupation. By their vote, 
Palestinians gave the most eloquent response to those who would paint them all 
with the broad brush of terror and fanaticism. 

The Election Committee prepared for these elections for two and a half years cop-
ing with life under occupation, under conditions of siege, with check points, restric-
tions of mobility and of communications. Teachers, both men and women, volun-
teered to work at the election stations which were headed by school principals. The 
committee, and the people, performed admirably. Dead people did not vote, no one 
voted twice and there were no chads. People stood in line in quiet dignity and in 
numbers. No harsh words were exchanged between candidates or their supporters 
and there were no serious accusations of fraud. Palestinian democracy was off to 
a solid start. 

There were some problems. The Israelis and Palestinians negotiated a deal for the 
Palestinians of Jerusalem to vote in 1996. Only a small fraction was allowed to vote 
in the city while the majority had to vote in the West Bank. Those who voted in 
Jerusalem had to do so at the post offices by posting their vote in mailboxes so their 
residency status will remain unresolved. The same rules of 1996 applied during this 
election. Fewer than six thousand people were allowed to vote in the city and 
around one hundred and twenty thousand had to vote in the West Bank. Many 
Jerusalemites were unable to vote in their neighborhoods because their names were 
not on the list. We heard many stories about individuals who moved to several sta-
tions before they eventually went to the West Bank where they could vote. Some 
gave up. By noon time it was clear to the international observers and the election 
committee that many people who wanted to vote had difficulties, so the stations 
were held open for all qualified voters and the hours were extended until 9 pm rath-
er than 7 pm. Some staff members of the election committee objected to the change 
of rules to extend voting time to 9 pm. Several members resigned later on over their 
concern for the integrity of future parliamentary elections but they clearly men-
tioned that they believed that the changes they objected to had no impact on the 
outcome of current elections. None of the nine commissioners of the Committee re-
signed. The over 800 international monitors certified the elections without reserva-
tions as free and fair. We heard of no evidence of Israel interfering with or impeding 
access to elections. 

The people have spoken and with just under seventy percent having voted, Mr. 
Abbas was elected by over 62 %, and the runner up received 19%. Mr. Abbas’s base 
of support far exceeded his own party—Fatah’s—base of about 30%. The silent ma-
jority voted for Abbas’ message of peaceful negotiations. 

The Palestinian people have created their democracy. Now, they must have their 
freedom. The 3.5 million Palestinians in the occupied territories are not citizens of 
the state that rules them, or any other state. What can the meaning of liberty and 
self-government be without the fundamental prerequisite of citizenship? They are 
the largest stateless group in a world composed of citizens of nation-states. More-
over, they have been suffering under more than 37 years of military occupation by 
Israel, which has now become the longest continuing military occupation in recent 
history. There is no people on earth more badly in need of freedom than the Pal-
estinians. 

On January 9th, Mr. Abbas gained legitimacy. What he now needs is to enhance 
and to use power and authority. One major asset that he has established is his own 
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credibility. During his one hundred days as Prime Minister under Arafat, during his 
‘‘wilderness’’ days out of office and out of favor, during his election campaign, and 
consistently after his victory, he kept repeating his mantra of opposition to violence, 
his call for unifying security agencies and his pursuit of peaceful negotiations. There 
was no double talk and no ambiguity. I met him during all these stages and he al-
ways said the same things in private that he said in public. 

It has been widely and correctly observed that the election and the victory of 
President Abbas have created new opportunities to resolve this most damaging of 
conflicts. This, together with the renewed commitment of President Bush to the 
Roadmap and to the creation of a Palestinian state living in peace alongside Israel, 
and Prime Minister Sharon’s Disengagement Plan for Gaza and several settlements 
in the West Bank, constitute the elements for significant progress. 

Mr. Abbas is in the unenviable position of presiding as a president without a 
state, just as the Palestinian Authority has been held to the responsibilities of a 
state without having the authority, sovereignty or prerogatives of an independent 
state. He has courageously staked his political future, and perhaps even personal 
safety, on achieving freedom for his people through peaceful negotiations. The polit-
ical, historical, cultural, religious, national, regional and international forces at play 
in the Palestinian body politic preclude any neat and clear resolution of the question 
of authority and power by a democratic election. The newly-elected President has 
to reason with adversaries, to threaten at this time only by persuasion, to explain 
to his opponents that alternatives are less attractive than what he has to offer. He 
has to come up with the arguments for giving up the use of force even if Israel per-
sists in assassinations and in violent incursions. He has to explain why and how 
he could trust this American Administration with its record of unabashed support 
of the heavy hand of Mr. Sharon. He has to explain his views about the unconscion-
able cost the Palestinian people had to pay for using violence. He has to explain 
his strategy to his political opponents knowing full well that they are as convinced 
of the utility of violence as he is of its futility. As he explains, argues and cajoles, 
he has to acquire a bigger stick, and perhaps he will be forced to use it. 

To succeed, he needs serious assistance from all parties. He is physically and ma-
terially dependent on others—the weakened Palestinian bureaucracy, the United 
States and Israel—to help him carry out most of his program. He understands that 
the immediate task for Palestinians is to restructure and reform the Palestinian Au-
thority and its institutions. Having correctly identified security as the indispensable 
item to deliver for his people and to these two countries, he is in a position to de-
liver on his campaign promise. Delivering on security is worth the overwhelming 
risk he is undertaking, because without it there is no strategy other than a continu-
ation of the present miserable state of affairs. There can be no compromise on a dis-
ciplined and accountable security apparatus. Without security, there is no hope for 
peace. That said, it is imperative to recognize that security concerns for both Pal-
estinians and Israelis are only a first step in a process that must lead to a full peace 
agreement, and to understand that in the long run security can only be truly guar-
anteed by implementing a viable and equitable political relationship between the 
parties. 

For the new Palestinian leadership to succeed, it is equally important to establish 
the rule of law and to remove the appearance and reality of corruption. Mr. Abbas’ 
mandate may be tested in upcoming municipal and legislative elections, where oppo-
sition groups may exploit long-standing concerns about corruption and lack of social 
services. It is imperative that the Palestinian government have the resources needed 
to deliver services to its people, or others will step into the void. However, the prac-
tical difficulties for President Abbas in dealing with the problem of corruption were 
outlined by the leading Palestinian pollster and analyst Khalil Shikaki at a Feb-
ruary 2, 2005, briefing at the Palestine Center in Washington DC. According to a 
summary of that briefing provided by the Center:

Shikaki said that Abbas must begin the difficult task of simultaneously con-
fronting corruption and violence. ‘‘There is no way he can do that because to 
fight corruption, he must deal with those persons and groups who can deliver 
security,’’ acknowledged Shikaki. However, if Abbas confronts those who are 
able to deliver security because of his simultaneous need to deal with corrup-
tion, ‘‘there will be a big question mark about his ability to maintain the cease 
fire,’’ said Shikaki. He reiterated that if Abbas does not deal with corruption, 
Hamas will win at least 70 to 90 percent of the local councils and that will have 
a determinative effect on the outcome of parliamentary elections as well as any 
legislative action on the issue of corruption. If Abbas decides to go after corrup-
tion, Shikaki said that he will need to confront the Fatah Central Committee, 
the body that nominated Abbas for the presidency, ‘‘which is going to fight him 
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tooth and nail.’’ He noted that Abbas has indicated that he has no intention of 
confronting the senior officials in the security establishment on the issue of cor-
ruption, and is instead relying completely on them to deliver security. 
(http://www.thejerusalemfund.org/images/fortherecord.php?ID=226)

The way to help President Abbas square this circle is to provide the needed finan-
cial and technical aid, and the appointment of Lt. General William Ward as ‘‘secu-
rity coordinator’’ to supervise reform of the Palestinian security forces is a good 
start. Certainly, more aid and technical support will be needed in the future. 

The Israeli government is clearly in a position to do much to either help or harm 
the credibility of the new Palestinian leadership. From Israel, President Abbas 
needs cooperation and coordination. Israel has a variety of carrots and sticks and 
it can help lay the foundation of peace if it uses them to restructure the Palestinian-
Israeli relation to one of potential partners bound together by the shared destiny 
of eternal neighbors. What matters is the strategic realignment that the moment 
promises. Forces of accommodation and reconciliation on both sides can empower 
each other now, leaving the logic of the zero-sum game behind. Forward-looking new 
thinking, away from tribal, nationalistic and religious hostile instincts is urgently 
called for. What is needed now is to coordinate moves that provide the mechanisms 
for separation of potential partners as they work out the framework of a historic 
compromise. 

The 37-year long occupation has been extremely onerous to the Palestinian people, 
as the following synopses illustrate on four key points: settlements and land expro-
priation, the separation barrier, checkpoints, and home demolitions. 
Settlements and Land Expropriation: 

According to the Israeli human rights group B’Tselem, ‘‘Over the past 35 years, 
Israel has used a complex legal and bureaucratic mechanism to take control of more 
than fifty percent of the land in the West Bank.’’
(www.btselem.org/english/Settlements/LandlTakeover.asp) 

Israel has used this process to establish hundreds of settlements in the West 
Bank and to populate them with hundreds of thousands of Israeli citizens, pre-
venting Palestinians from legally retaining ownership of or using these lands. Ac-
cording to B’Tselem:

Since 1967, each Israeli government has . . . expand[ed] the settlements in 
the Occupied Territories, both in terms of the area of land they occupy and in 
terms of population. As a result of this policy, approximately 380,000 Israeli 
citizens now live on the settlements in the West Bank, including those estab-
lished in East Jerusalem. 
(www.btselem.org/English/Settlements/Index.asp)

The settlement infrastructure includes approximately 400 miles of bypass roads 
which crisscross the West Bank and Gaza. (www.btselem.org/english/statistics/
20043112l2004lstatistics.asp) 

These roads are designated for Israeli-only use thereby forbidding Palestinians 
from using them. Successive American administrations going back to President 
Carter (including Presidents Reagan, Bush, Clinton and the current President 
Bush), have opposed the policy of the government of Israel on settlements. Further-
more, the Geneva Conventions clearly prohibits an occupying power from transfer-
ring citizens from its own territory to the occupied territory. Settlement construction 
increased by 35% in 2003, and ‘‘between 1993 and 2000 the number of settlers on 
the West Bank (excluding East Jerusalem) increased by almost 100 percent’’ despite 
opposition to them. (http://www.btselem.org/English/Settlements/Index.asp) A poll 
conducted by the pro-Israel peace organization Americans for Peace Now in July 
2003, found that 8 out of 10 settlers would agree to return to Israel if compensated. 
The Separation Barrier: 

The construction of the 455 mile long barrier in the West Bank is a major problem 
for the Palestinians since its current path cuts off hundreds of thousands of acres 
of Palestinian real estate (CQ Researcher, Middle East Peace, January 2005). The 
barrier’s path would have been more appropriately built along the internationally 
recognized boundary between Israel and the occupied West Bank. A United Nations 
fact finding mission in November, 2003, discovered that only 11% of the barrier’s 
route as planned at the time coincided with the green line. The remaining 89% 
curved deep into Palestinian territory (this has now been revised to 85%, as noted 
below). The Palestinians have challenged the legality of the route and the Inter-
national Court of Justice (ICJ) in the Hague ruled that the path was illegal. Yet 
barrier construction inside the West Bank continues. A September 2004 report by 
the United Nations Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) states:
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A new Barrier map was issued by the Israeli Ministry of Defense on 30 June 
2004, altering prior routes published on 23 October 2003 and 25 March 2004. 
The revised route places fewer Palestinians on the west side of the Barrier but 
does not reduce significantly the amount of land from which the Barrier sepa-
rates Palestinian landowners and farmers from their land. The revised route re-
moves two large enclaves in the Salfit and Ramallah governorates from the 
prior route. However, two major roads generally prohibited for Palestinian use 
run across the open side of the revised route, and effectively act as barriers to 
Palestinian movement out of these areas. Accordingly, it is unlikely that this 
revision will improve the humanitarian access for the majority of Palestinians. 
The revised route creates two semi-enclaves and an additional four new en-
claves. The revised route reduces the total length of the Barrier by 16 kilo-
meters.

The report also noted that ‘‘While part of the Barrier runs along the 1949 Armi-
stice or the Green Line, approximately 85% of the revised planned route of the Bar-
rier intrudes into the West Bank, up to 22 kilometers in the case of the Ari’el ‘fin-
ger.’ ’’
(http://www.humanitarianinfo.org/opt/docs/UN/OCHA/BARRIER–REPlUpdate-
4l%5BEn%5D-Sep2004.pdf) 
Checkpoints: 

The Israeli system of checkpoints and roadblocks in the occupied territories se-
verely inhibit the Palestinian people from carrying out an ordinary life. According 
to the Country Reports on Human Rights Practices—2003, Israel and the occupied 
territories published by the State Department:

• ‘‘Each day, tens of thousands of Palestinians traveling between Palestinian 
towns and villages faced as many as 730 different barriers to movement.’’

• ‘‘Israeli security forces harassed and abused Palestinian pedestrians and driv-
ers who attempted to pass through the approximately 430 Israeli-controlled 
checkpoints in the occupied territories.’’

• ‘‘The Israeli Government severely restricted freedom of movement for Pal-
estinians [by enforcing] a massive network of checkpoints and roadblocks 
across the occupied territories, which impeded the movement of people and 
goods between Palestinian cities, villages, and towns.’’

• ‘‘Economic problems and checkpoint obstacles affected the availability of food 
to Palestinian children. During the year, USAID and Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity reported that 7.8 percent of Palestinian children under 5 suffered from 
acute malnutrition, 11.7 percent suffered chronic malnutrition, and 44 per-
cent were anemic.’’

• ‘‘Israeli security forces at checkpoints often impeded the provision of medical 
assistance to sick and injured Palestinians.’’

(http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2003/27929.htm) 
Home Demolitions: 

Human rights groups estimate that more than 20,000 Palestinian homes were de-
molished by Israeli occupation forces from 1967 to the early 1990s. Over the last 
four years, Israel has demolished more than 3,000 homes, leaving tens of thousands 
of men, women and children homeless or without a livelihood. In a May 2004 report 
Amnesty International said ‘‘Israel’s unjustified destruction of thousands of Pales-
tinian and Arab Israeli homes as well as vast areas of agricultural land has reached 
an unprecedented level and must stop immediately.’’ Amnesty continued, ‘‘In the Oc-
cupied Territories, demolitions are often carried out as collective punishments for 
Palestinian attacks or to facilitate the expansion of illegal Israeli settlements. Both 
practices contravene international law and some of these acts are war crimes.’’ 
(Under the rubble: House demolition and destruction of land and property, Amnesty 
International, Report, 18 May, 2004, http://web.amnesty.org/library/index/
engmde150332004). 

In addition, it should be noted that in the past 4 years of violence, more than 
1,000 Israelis and 3,500 Palestinians have been killed, most of them on both sides 
unarmed civilians. The security of one people cannot be separated from security of 
the other—both must be protected. Honorable, competent leaders are the key to lead 
both people at this most difficult period of transition at a time where trust is the 
most precious commodity. We all know what is needed on the Israeli side to achieve 
this; fewer checkpoints, end of humiliation, relief from violence by settlers and the 
Israeli military, release of prisoners, and military withdrawal. Last but certainly not 
least is creating no new ‘‘realities on the ground’’ that contradict the vision laid out 
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by President Bush or the Roadmap, such as settlement or outpost growth, home 
demolitions, land confiscation and predetermining final status issues such as bor-
ders and Jerusalem through the route of the West Bank barrier. Helping Mr. Abbas 
to deliver results for his people must be as much a litmus test of Mr. Sharon’s credi-
bility as Mr. Abbas’s moves on security are properly a test of his. 

As for the United States, President Bush has set exactly the right tone since his 
reelection by reiterating his commitment to the Roadmap and to his vision of a two-
state peace that he outlined in his speech of June 24, 2002. He has said a Pales-
tinian state can be born before the end of his second term. President Bush under-
stands that the high expectations of this moment need to be reflected in a palpable 
improvement in the daily lives of the Palestinian people, and he is sending the right 
message. He has sent Secretary Rice to visit Israel and the Palestinian Territories 
in her first trip abroad, designated Lt. Gen. William Ward ‘‘security coordinator’’ for 
the region, and has asked the Congress for $150 million in FY06 economic assist-
ance and an expected $200 million in the upcoming supplemental request. Our 
President is asking you to lend him your bi-partisan support, for this tangible and 
timely assistance, which sets an example for the rest of world to emulate. 

President Abbas urgently needs our good offices, and assistance ranging from fi-
nancial to educational, civic, cultural, technical, trade and security issues. He has 
no state and his country is under occupation. He has a budget deficit of 650 million 
dollars for this fiscal year and has 120,000 employees on his payroll. Many of them 
serve in a fragmented security apparatus and a bloated bureaucracy. Many need to 
be sent home in order to build an efficient functional state apparatus. Learning from 
the Iraq model, it is wise to send them on a pension. This alone will cost hundreds 
of millions of dollars. He needs to rebuild the foundations of all aspects of his nation 
top to bottom. Without effective external help he is guaranteed to fail. 

We have within our grasp not just the opportunity to lay the foundation for an 
end to conflict, but also to foster a strategic realignment where Palestine will be an 
ally of the United States and a partner to Israel in peace. Ultimately, security and 
peace will be achieved by establishing a viable, contiguous, independent and demo-
cratic Palestinian state, with a shared Jerusalem serving as a capital for two states, 
and with a fair solution to the refugee problem according to international law. The 
‘‘painful concession’’ Israel must make is to return the occupied Palestinian terri-
tories to their rightful owners. However, for this year of 2005, three tasks must be 
accomplished:

1) Establishing close security cooperation, with active US support. Prompt acti-
vation of committees established in Sharm el Sheikh with scrupulous imple-
mentation of agreements by both parties.

2) Both parties implementing their commitments under the Roadmap, as they 
coordinate the Disengagement Plan.

3) Reforming and restructuring the Palestinian Authority.
With active U.S. engagement, these tasks can be accomplished. In order to 

achieve significant progress, Palestinians need to create order and security, and 
Israel must refrain from implementing any unilateral measures that can prejudge 
the outcome of final status issues such as borders, refugees, settlements and the sta-
tus of Jerusalem. Both parties must abide by the conditions of the Roadmap. 
1. Establishing close security cooperation between Israel and the Palestinian Author-

ity, with active US support. Prompt activation of committees established in 
Sharm el Sheikh with scrupulous implementation of agreements by both parties. 

The successful deployment of Palestinian police in northern and southern Gaza 
is a manifestation of early security cooperation between Israelis and Palestinians. 
With the declaration of the ceasefire at the Sharm El-Sheikh summit, such coopera-
tion will only intensify as Israel prepares to redeploy from five Palestinian cities in 
the coming weeks, to be followed by a more comprehensive redeployment and the 
Gaza Disengagement Plan. Each instance of cooperation will serve to build trust be-
tween both sides and establish momentum for future cooperation. The appointment 
by President Bush of Lt. General William Ward as ‘‘security coordinator’’ to super-
vise reform of the Palestinian security forces is a positive first step by the United 
States and an example of the hands-on and active approach required as Israelis and 
Palestinians take these first tentative measures towards rebuilding trust and con-
fidence. 

At the conclusion of the Sharm El Sheikh summit, five committees were appointed 
to follow up on outstanding issues. These committees must be activated promptly 
and their decisions must be implemented scrupulously. No confidence building 
measures are better than verifying implementation of agreements and the United 
States will be playing a crucial role in this process. 
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2. Both parties implementing their commitments under the Roadmap, as they coordi-
nate the Disengagement Plan from Gaza and parts of the West Bank. 

Israel’s Disengagement Plan from Gaza and parts of the West Bank has been wel-
comed by all parties as complementary to the Roadmap, and, although initially a 
unilateral Israeli action, it is now likely to be a coordinated effort. A joint security 
committee has already been established, and is scheduled to start meetings to en-
sure an orderly, secure and successful Israeli withdrawal. 

While most Palestinians are suspicious of Israeli PM Sharon’s intentions, his plan 
means the irreversible end to a Greater Israel based on metaphysical and religious 
claims. Nonetheless, it is incumbent upon both parties to live up to their respon-
sibilities to ensure that the disengagement is successful and serves as momentum 
for further moves towards peace. It is essential that Palestinian leaders and police 
ensure that the Israeli disengagement is not conducted ‘under fire’ and can serve 
as a precursor and model for future Israeli withdrawals. Israeli responsibilities, on 
the other hand, include undertaking a real end to the occupation of Gaza and a 
more comprehensive approach to the Disengagement Plan. Such an approach will 
serve to place the disengagement in the political context of a final and comprehen-
sive agreement in order to alleviate deeply held Palestinian concerns that the Dis-
engagement Plan is an attempt to buy time to consolidate Israel’s hold on the West 
Bank. 

Phase One of the Roadmap shoulders the Palestinians with the responsibilities of 
ending terror and violence, and building Palestinian institutions. Since the passing 
of President Yasser Arafat, the new leadership has made significant strides in meet-
ing these responsibilities. The Palestinian elections held on January 9, 2005, under 
occupation, heralded the birth of Palestinian democracy, placing the Palestinians at 
the forefront of Arab democratization efforts. While there still remain provisions 
under Phase One of the Roadmap for the Palestinians to implement, in the four 
weeks since the elections (which were themselves a Roadmap provision), the Pales-
tinian leadership has reiterated its commitment to implementing its Roadmap re-
sponsibilities, has successfully negotiated a ceasefire pledge from Palestinian mili-
tant groups, has instructed official Palestinian media to abstain from any state-
ments or messages that may be construed as incitement, and has deployed thou-
sands of Palestinian police in the Gaza Strip. 

Israel’s primary responsibility under Phase One, an end to settlement activities 
including ‘‘natural growth’’ of existing settlements, has yet to be fulfilled in any 
meaningful sense. On February 7, 2005, the Washington Post reported that:

The Israeli government and private Jewish groups are working in concert to 
build a human cordon around Jerusalem’s Old City and its disputed holy sites, 
moving Jewish residents into Arab neighborhoods to consolidate their grip on 
strategic locations, according to critics of the effort and a Washington Post in-
vestigation. The goal is to establish Jewish enclaves in and around Arab-domi-
nated East Jerusalem and eventually link them to form a ring around the city, 
a key battleground in the decades-long Israeli-Palestinian conflict because of its 
Jewish and Muslim holy sites, according to activists involved in the effort and 
critics of the campaign. 

(‘‘Israelis Act to Encircle East Jerusalem,’’ Washington Post, February 7, 2005; A15)
Such aggressive settlement activity is a clear example of how unilateral measures 

designed to prejudice critical final status issues serve as an obstacle to realizing 
President Bush’s vision of peace based on two states, and why ending such activities 
is the primary Israeli responsibility under Phase One of the Roadmap. 
3. Reform and restructuring of the Palestinian Authority. 

Establishing the Rule of Law is the main and immediate task facing the new 
presidency of Mr. Abbas. More specifically, the two main areas of reform that are 
essential for the Palestinians to address are those of corruption and restructuring 
and unifying the security services. It is important to stress that these areas of re-
form can and should proceed independently of the Israeli-Palestinian peace track. 
They are reforms essential to the Palestinian national interest and serve in laying 
the groundwork for building the representative and accountable institutions nec-
essary for a robust democracy. The participation of Secretary of State Rice in the 
upcoming March 1–2 conference in London, which will focus on building institutions 
that will form the bedrock of a Palestinian state, is an important and timely con-
tribution. We urge Congress to support the President and the Administration by au-
thorizing the necessary funds to assist in building these vital institutions. 

The Palestinians have made impressive strides in addressing corruption and man-
aging Palestinian finances to be transparent, and attractive to international donors. 
While work on this ongoing process remains to be done, Finance Minister Salam 
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Fayyad, recognized worldwide for his credibility and reputability, has made great 
strides and demonstrated serious diligence in working to accomplish this priority. 
As an example, the Palestinian national budget is the only one from any Arab coun-
try to be posted online. 

Security is the indispensable item for Mr. Abbas to deliver, both for his people 
and for Israelis. Delivering on security is worth the overwhelming risk he is under-
taking because without security there is no peace strategy. The ceasefire declaring 
a formal end to more than four years of fighting by both parties at the summit held 
in Egypt on Tuesday, February 8, 2005, is an early and positive sign of Mr. Abbas’ 
appreciation and seriousness about this issue. The appointing of a new Palestinian 
security chief to oversee the process of unifying and training the Palestinian secu-
rity services is another critical component of restructuring the Palestinian Author-
ity. 
Conclusion. 

The unique promise of this moment is the commitment of the current political 
leadership on all three sides to perform these tasks, combined with the will of the 
majority of Palestinians, Israelis and Americans for peace. For this promise to lead 
to peace, the indispensable leadership of the United States needs to come in the 
form of such tangible, hands-on mechanisms. We can encourage world leaders to 
lend a hand in securing peace. We can set up the system of ultimate security for 
both parties by incorporating them in a binding international alliance. Once we are 
able to deliver help to the people on the ground, we should make sure to be public 
and clear about our support for Mr. Abbas and the Palestinian people. 

While resolving the Israeli-Palestinian conflict is properly the main focus of our 
present attention and efforts, the ultimate goal must be the creation of a com-
prehensive regional peace in the Middle East. The constructive involvement of 
Egypt and Jordan is a significant indicator for prospects of such a comprehensive 
peace. The fact that these two countries participated in the summit at Sharm al-
Sheikh earlier this week points to the broad constituency within the region for a 
Palestinian-Israeli peace. 

To be sure, there are those in Palestine, Israel, the Arab world and here in the 
United States who are opposed to the peaceful vision of a two-state solution. We will 
hear their belligerent words and we should anticipate their nefarious deeds. Our 
challenge is to build successes and tangible benefits that promote a culture of rec-
onciliation and peace, and defeat the forces of hate and violence. Peace in Palestine 
will deny demagogues and terrorists the most potent weapon in their arsenal. 

The urgency of timely intervention cannot be overstated, as what all parties do 
and do not do in the coming months will determine whether this glimmer of hope 
becomes the dawn of a new era of peace, or proves to be merely the twilight before 
another long night of conflict and chaos. We must act decisively in the interests of 
the Israeli, Palestinian and Arab peoples, and, above all, in our own American na-
tional interest. 

The summit at Sharm el Sheikh, the initial points of agreement between the par-
ties and the prompt initial steps taken to implement them, are the most promising 
developments in many years. We cannot afford to fail to seize this opportunity, and 
commit substantial efforts and resources to achieve peace. 

MISSION STATEMENT 

ATFP is a not-for-profit corporation that aims to educate the American people 
about the national security interests of the United States in establishing a Pales-
tinian state. Specifically, ATFP seeks to promote the awareness of the far-reaching 
benefits that Palestinian statehood will have for the United States in the following 
areas: (1) enhancing national security, (2) proliferation of American values of free-
dom and democracy, and (3) expansion of economic opportunities throughout the 
Arab and Islamic worlds. 

ATFP advocates the establishment of a democratic state of Palestine living in 
peace and security alongside Israel in the territories occupied in 1967 in accordance 
with international law and the relevant United Nations Resolutions. 

ATFP categorically and unequivocally condemns all violence directed against civil-
ians no matter who the victims or perpetrators may be. 

ATFP believes that permanent peace in the Middle East, as well as world peace, 
can only be achieved by a historic compromise based on a two state solution, with 
a shared Jerusalem and a just solution for the refugee problem according to inter-
national law. This vision of peace has the support of the United States government, 
the United Nations, the European Community, each member of the Arab League 
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and the majorities of the Palestinian and Israeli peoples. Nevertheless, despite over-
whelming international support, the realization of this vision has yet to materialize 
in any meaningful way, with continued tragic consequences. It is the goal of ATFP 
to advance the implementation of the international consensus with alacrity and re-
solve. 

ATFP plans to fulfill this mission of peace by coordinating the efforts of Ameri-
cans of Palestinian origin working, with their fellow Americans and others, across 
the spectrum of civic, educational, cultural, legal, economic and political fields. 

PURPOSE OF ATFP 

The Arab-Israeli conflict, now nearly a century old, is the single greatest threat 
to worldwide peace and stability. Beyond the violent territorial struggle on the 
ground, the conflict has global implications for adherents of the three great faiths, 
all of whom legitimately lay some claim to a portion of the land between the Jordan 
River and the Mediterranean Sea. 

Despite decades of hostilities that have engulfed the region, the framework of a 
comprehensive settlement is in place. A fair reading of the numerous United Na-
tions Resolutions on the Middle East crisis, the negotiations between the Pales-
tinian and Israeli delegations that extended to Taba, Egypt in January 2001, the 
Saudi proposal adopted by the Arab League, the vision articulated by the United 
States President and Secretary of State, and the Road Map to peace adopted by the 
Quartet firmly establish that there is an overwhelming international consensus for 
a resolution of the conflict. 

Although the foregoing scenario has been widely discussed and generally accepted 
by a vast preponderance of the world community for an entire generation now, it 
has yet to be implemented. Despite attempts to move various peace processes for-
ward in fits and starts, the parties find themselves no closer to peace now than in 
1967. 

At the American Task Force for Palestine, we believe that the time has come to 
firmly prod all of the participants into a timely and committed implementation of 
the international consensus. Without such prodding, experience has demonstrated 
there is little reason for confidence that the various players will be able to reach 
a meaningful accord. 

The American Task Force on Palestine advocates the formation of a Palestinian 
state primarily because such a step would represent an absolute windfall for the in-
terests of the United States. As America continues the defense of its citizens and 
its freedoms in the global War on Terrorism, a final and satisfactory resolution of 
the Mideast conflict, which is the single greatest source of anti-American sentiment 
throughout the Arab and Muslim worlds, would be an invaluable asset. Such a reso-
lution is possible only with a restoration of Palestinian rights in the land that has 
been their home for centuries without interruption. The longer this denial of rights 
persists, the more difficult it will be to convince young people to choose the path 
of peace. Nevertheless, hope for a brighter future must not be abandoned. Without 
the constant pain and feelings of injustice that this conflict continues to inflict on 
the world, zealots will be hard pressed to find recruits for their nefarious schemes. 
At the same time, Israel’s security and its integration in the Middle East depend 
firmly on the establishment of defined borders with its neighbors and a just solution 
for the Palestinian problem based on international legality. 

The Israeli Palestinian conflict has provided a pretext and justification for all gov-
ernments in the area to deny their citizens freedom and all its attendant benefits 
of development. Frustration with governance problems has been deflected towards 
external sources. The ill will directed at the United States by its perceived support 
for Israeli conquests and for corrupt authoritarian regimes has created serious secu-
rity risks for our country, as demonstrated so horrifically on 9–11. The current re-
gimes in the Arab World are not equipped to solve the host of social ills generated 
by governance problems across the Middle East. On the other hand, democratic rep-
resentative elections will yield more militant and anti-American governments as 
long as the Palestinian problem remains unresolved. Working with democratic 
forces in Palestine with a clear objective of a political solution based on the estab-
lishment of two states will achieve two major objectives:

1. Removing the major source of contention between the Arabs and Israel and 
United States.

2. Establishing a constitutional democratic form of government in Palestine will 
set a model for the rest of the Arab World to emulate. 
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WORDS OF SUPPORT FOR ATFP’S MISSION 

‘‘The American Task Force for Palestine speaks with clarity and humanity 
about the need for peace between Palestinians and Israelis based on two states 
that meets the fundamental needs of both societies and protects American inter-
ests. It is a valuable and trusted partner of those in all communities who seek 
peace.’’

Ambassador Philip C. Wilcox, Jr. 
President, Foundation for Middle East Peace

‘‘In a few short years, ATFP has emerged as a unique voice in Washington. The 
organization convincingly argues not only that one can be pro-Palestinian and 
pro-peace, but that to be pro-Palestinian, one should be pro-peace. With that 
idea at the forefront, ATFP is making remarkable inroads to the administra-
tion, to the diplomatic corps, and among all who care deeply about the Middle 
East.’’

Jon B. Alterman, Ph.D. 
Director, Middle East Program 
Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)

‘‘The American Task Force on Palestine represents an important voice of reason 
and moderation on the American scene. The articles and opinion pieces of its 
respected founder and President, Dr. Ziad Asali, along with its daily ‘Mideast 
News: World Press Roundup’ are essential reading for all who are interested in 
understanding Palestinian developments and who support a just and lasting 
peace in the region.’’

Ambassador Robert Pelletreau 
Co-Director, Search for Common Ground in the Middle East 
Former Assistant Secretary of State for Near Eastern Affairs

‘‘The American Task Force for Palestine is fulfilling an important service for 
Palestinians. Composed of Palestinian-Americans, it is dedicated to the Pales-
tinian cause and to the cause of peace and coexistence between Palestinians and 
Israelis. I applaud its efforts to promote Palestinian responsibility and reform, 
and believe it is guided by a spirit most likely to lead to the fulfillment of Pales-
tinian national aspirations.’’

Ambassador Dennis Ross 
Former Special Mideast Coordinator under Presidents Bush and Clinton 
Counselor & Ziegler distinguished fellow, Washington Institute for Near East Policy

‘‘Stimulating and maintaining the U.S. Government’s and policy makers’ atten-
tion on the need for a resolution of the Palestinian-Israeli conflict, with a focus 
on a two state solution with security and peace for both sides, is exceedingly 
important. ATFP pursues this end with energy, rationality and diplomacy which 
all of us admire. Equally important, ATFP reaches out to all U.S. commu-
nities—Arab, Jewish, Christian, Muslim—to help all of us participate in real-
izing the desired end: peace between Israel and Palestine, between Palestinians 
and Israelis, in a two state context.’’

Peter Gubser 
President, American Near East Refugee Aid (ANERA)

‘‘Never has there been a more poignant moment in the long and enduring strug-
gle of the Palestinian people for justice, independence and freedom than the one 
bestowed upon us at this time. TO speak of how compelling the Palestinian case 
for self-determination has become is no more than stating the obvious. Your 
work towards accomplishing this goal is no less compelling, and will no doubt 
yield undeniable results. We laud your efforts and assure you of our continued 
and lasting commitment to the justice of the Palestinian cause.’’

Dr. Hussein Hassouna 
Ambassador, League of Arab States

‘‘ATFP’s focus on demanding a fair solution to the Arab-Israeli conflict is a crit-
ical and most welcome addition to our national dialog. ATFP has established 
itself in a short period of time as a superb, articulate advocate for the creation 
of a Palestinian State by communicating effectively with the decision makers 
in Washington. It fills a void in the international debate that can only be filled 
by Palestinian Americans. This is a rare opportunity to build an institution 
dedicated to the Palestinian cause with a genuine feeling of pride and respect, 
as well as a sense of contributing to eventual success.’’

VerDate Mar 21 2002 14:32 Jun 29, 2005 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00049 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 F:\WORK\FULL\021005\98602.000 HINTREL1 PsN: SHIRL



46

Dr. John H. Sununu 
Former White House Chief of Staff under President George H.W. Bush and Governor 
of the State of New Hampshire

‘‘The American Task Force on Palestine is a unique Palestinian American orga-
nization that offers a reasonable and credible voice calling for the establishing 
of a state of Palestine. It makes a significant contribution to the cause of peace.’’

Dr. Hasan Abdul Rahman 
Ambassador, Palestinian Authority

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Doctor. Ms. Pletka. Thank you for 
your patience. 

STATEMENT OF MS. DANIELLE PLETKA, VICE PRESIDENT, 
FOREIGN AND DEFENSE POLICY STUDIES, THE AMERICAN 
ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE 

Ms. PLETKA. It is my pleasure. I was happy to listen, and Mr. 
Chairman, and Members of the Committee, thank you for inviting 
me. You announced me as the rain on the parade spokesman here, 
and I don’t intend to be a rain on the parade spokesman. But I 
would like to talk a little bit about something that I think that my 
colleagues have not addressed quite as much, and that is the role 
of the United States. 

The passing of Yasir Arafat and the election of Mahmoud Abbas 
to the Palestinian Presidency have occasioned a flood of hopeful 
rhetoric. I think we have heard a lot of it today. 

But as we applaud steps forward and work to bolster both the 
Israelis and the Palestinians, we should remember our past 
missteps. Among the graver errors of our earlier forays into peace-
making was a willingness to lend the benefit of the doubt, to fudge, 
and on occasion to shade the truth about the compliance of the Pal-
estinian Authority with its own commitments to the United States 
and to Israel. 

Among the most important of those Palestinian obligations was 
the pledge to denounce the use of terror. It is not hard to under-
stand the motivation of those within the U.S. Government who re-
ported that Yasir Arafat’s Palestinian Authority was in compliance 
with its commitment. 

Officials charged with pursuing peace in the Middle East always 
hoped that the next few months or the next year would bring im-
provement, and they were certainly always promised that by mem-
bers of the Palestinian Authority. 

But the fact is that things really didn’t improve over the 1990s, 
and ultimately President Bush was forced to declare the Pales-
tinian Authority in noncompliance with its commitments. But the 
years of obfuscation have left their mark. 

Officials of the Palestinian Authority have been trained to be-
lieve that the goal posts can always be moved. They have learned 
that momentum toward peace can outweigh a commitment to aban-
don terrorism, and they learned that human rights violations are 
acceptable if they are used to imprison opponents of the peace proc-
ess. 

There is a new team now in charge of the Palestinian Authority, 
and Abu Mazen has declared that there will be no more violence. 
But Hamas, Hezbollah, and others, as we have heard, have made 
no such commitment, and they have already proven that today. 
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The Palestinian Authority, however, remains responsible for 
bringing these groups into line one way or another. We must trust 
Abu Mazen’s commitments, and we must do all we can to foster an 
environment in which they can be honored, but when they are not, 
we have to be honest about it. 

On another front, the election of Abu Mazen and then the rapid 
progress toward a cease-fire between Israel and the Palestinians 
have opened the floodgates for aid to the West Bank and Gaza. 

In his State of the Union, the President announced $350 million 
in additional assistance to the Palestinians over the next 2 years. 
In addition, there is serious discussion of a major 6- to 8-billion-
dollar international aid package to the Palestinians. 

According to the World Bank, that would be the largest per per-
son international aid program since World War II. I would note 
that the Palestinians are already the largest per capita recipients 
of foreign aid in the world today. 

Now, it would be nice, it would be good, if all of that aid went 
to the ends that are necessary. Unfortunately, however, it is going 
to be very hard to spend that money legally, efficiently, and ac-
countably in the West Bank and Gaza. 

We learned that in the past, and we are learning that every day 
in Iraq as well. In years past, eagerness to obligate and disperse 
aid to the Palestinians resulted in programs that did very little to 
serve the Palestinian people. 

Middlemen and consultants in the United States took off their 
bit, and they subcontracted to NGOs, and those NGOs in turn sub-
contracted to other NGOs. Accountability was minimal, and money 
may well have gone to groups that support terror. 

Ultimately what will help the Palestinians is institutions that 
last from one leader to the next and provide an infrastructure that 
will sustain them, whether peace is in the offing or not. 

Congress is key in ensuring that the aid that reaches the Pal-
estinians does not represent just a checked box meant to make us 
all feel good, but a genuine improvement in the quality of life for 
Palestinians. 

Finally, as we work to sustain this moment of opportunity, the 
United States should remember its own place. We are not a party 
to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. We are facilitators. We are not 
peacemakers. 

When we introduce ourselves into the very fabric of the relation-
ship between Israel and the Palestinians, as we did in the 1990s, 
we lose our ability to serve our own best interests. When the CIA 
began training Palestinian security forces in the 1990s, it was no 
longer an intelligence gathering service. It was a party to the peace 
process. 

Surely it is reasonable to ask as well: If President Clinton had 
been successful at Camp David and managed to ink a deal which 
would have created a Palestinian ‘‘jigsaw-puzzle’’ State—replete 
with operational terrorist groups, no functioning institutions, and 
14 separate security services—would the Palestinians, the Israelis, 
and the United States have been well served? 

On this round, the United States should work harder to preserve 
our distance. We should build an environment in which peace can 
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happen. We should provide a table at which the parties can sit, but 
we should not become vested in the process for process’ sake. 

For that reason, I believe it is inadvisable with all respect to my 
departed colleague, Ambassador Ross. I believe it is inadvisable for 
the White House to appoint a Special Middle East Envoy as some 
have already suggested. 

It is inevitable that any person in that position becomes wedded 
to negotiations, to moving the process along when all signs indicate 
that perhaps the process should be suspended. 

There may come a time close to the conclusion of an agreement 
between Israel and the Palestinians when the President needs to 
designate a special envoy to help close a deal, but that moment has 
not arrived yet. For now peace should be built between the parties. 
Thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Pletka follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. DANIELLE PLETKA, VICE PRESIDENT, FOREIGN AND 
DEFENSE POLICY STUDIES, THE AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE 

The passing of Yasser Arafat and the election of Mahmoud Abbas to the Pales-
tinian Presidency have occasioned a flood of hopeful rhetoric. Indeed, it is hard to 
rid oneself of the sense that much of that rhetoric is pent up; for so many years, 
people have wanted to say good things about the Palestinians and prospects for 
peace. And for so many years, it has been impossible to say anything good. 

At this moment, there is a genuine opportunity to make progress toward a two-
state solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Mahmoud Abbas—Abu Mazen—has 
been more clear and decisive than any previous Palestinian leader in repudiating 
violence. The elections were a success. But as we applaud steps forward and work 
to bolster the Israelis and the Palestinians, we should remember past missteps. 

It has become cliché to note that the Israeli-Palestinian peace process represents 
the triumph of hope over experience. Understanding where we went wrong during 
the many other hopeful moments of the peace process will help us avoid such mis-
takes in the future. Perhaps experience and hope can, for once, walk hand in hand. 

Among the graver errors of earlier forays into peace-making was a willingness to 
lend the benefit of the doubt, to fudge and on occasion, to shade the truth about 
the compliance of the Palestinian Authority with its own commitments to the 
United States and to Israel. Under the terms of the PLO Commitments Compliance 
Act, the Foreign Assistance Act, the Middle East Peace Commitments Act and a va-
riety of other sections of code, the US relationship with and assistance to the PA 
is governed by a series of restrictions. Among the most important of Palestinian ob-
ligations is the pledge to renounce ‘‘the use of terrorism and all other acts of vio-
lence and [to exert] responsibility over all PLO elements and personnel in order to 
assure their compliance, prevent violations, and discipline violators.’’

It is not hard to understand the motivation of those who reported that Yasser 
Arafat’s Palestinian Authority was in compliance with its commitments. There was 
no malicious desire to mislead the Congress. Rather, in the ‘‘hope springs eternal’’ 
school of policymaking, officials charged with pursuing peace in the Middle East al-
ways hoped that the next few months would bring improvement and that the PA 
would stop supporting and condoning terror. 

The fact is that things did not improve and ultimately, President Bush declared 
the PA in non-compliance. But the years of obfuscation left their mark: Officials of 
the Palestinian Authority have been trained to believe that the goalposts can always 
be moved; they have learned that momentum toward peace can outweigh a commit-
ment to abandon terrorism; and they learned that human rights violations are ac-
ceptable if they are used to imprison opponents of the peace process. 

There is a new team in charge now in the Palestinian Authority. There are also 
some familiar faces from the Arafat era. Abu Mazen has declared that there will 
be no more violence, but Hamas, Hezbollah and others have made no such commit-
ment. Nor have certain other PLO affiliated groups. The Palestinian Authority is 
responsible for bringing these groups into line, one way or another. 

Ultimately, however, what is necessary is not another truce or pledge to end vio-
lence. What is necessary is an end to terror as a negotiating tactic, as recourse when 
talking fails, and as a pressure tactic when talks falter. 
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We must trust Abu Mazen’s commitments, and we must do all we can to foster 
an environment in which they can be honored. But when they are not, we must be 
honest. 

On another front, the election of Abu Mazen and the rapid progress toward a 
cease-fire between Israel and the Palestinians have opened the floodgates for aid to 
the West Bank and Gaza. It is easy to see why aid is necessary; standards of living 
have plummeted, unemployment is sky high and there are almost no institutions 
of government standing. 

In his State of the Union, the President announced $350 million in additional as-
sistance to the Palestinians over the next two years. The White House says that 
money will still be channeled through NGOs, at least for the time being. In addition, 
there is serious discussion of a major $6–8 billion international aid package to the 
Palestinians. According to the World Bank, that would be the largest per person 
international aid program since World War II. (Note that the Palestinians are al-
ready the largest per capita recipients of foreign aid in the world today.) 

Most non-US aid to the Palestinians goes for balance of payments supports—to 
help the PA meet payroll. In other words, the international community has gotten 
almost no bang for its buck and helped to perpetuate one of the most corrupt gov-
erning authorities in existence. 

Experts insist, and the US government appears to agree, that the PA has made 
some accounting improvements and is working on greater transparency. With 
Arafat gone that task will be all the easier. However, let us beware that the waves 
of aid about to reach the PA not exacerbate existing problems. 

Much as the $18 billion for Iraq was meant to send a signal to the Iraqi people 
that we are 100 percent behind their future, aid to the Palestinians sends a similar 
signal. And much as it is impossible to spend the all the money as quickly as many 
would like in Iraq, it will be hard to spend the money legally, efficiently, and ac-
countably in the West Bank and Gaza. 

In years past, eagerness to obligate and disburse aid to the Palestinians resulted 
in programs that did little to serve the Palestinian people. Middle men and consult-
ants in the United States took off their bit; they subcontracted to NGOs and those 
NGOs in turn subcontracted to other NGOs. Needless to say, accountability was 
minimal; money may well have gone to groups that support terror. 

Yes, it is true that aid is needed to strengthen the PA so that it can take on chal-
lengers such as Hamas. But lack of money has not been the PA’s main source of 
weakness. And money, while useful, is not the only answer. Haste and ill-placed 
generosity will not help the Palestinian people. Ultimately, what will help them is 
institutions that last from one leader to the next and provide an infrastructure that 
will sustain them whether peace is in the offing or not. Congress is key in ensuring 
that the aid that reaches the Palestinians doesn’t represent a checked box, but a 
genuine improvement in quality of life for Palestinians. 

Finally, as we work to sustain this moment of opportunity, the United States 
should remember its place. We are not a party to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. We 
are facilitators, not peace makers. When we introduce ourselves into the very fabric 
of the relationship between Israel and the Palestinians, we lose our ability to serve 
our own best interests. 

When the CIA began training Palestinian security forces in the 1990s, it was no 
longer an intelligence gathering service. Suddenly, it became a party to the peace 
process. And because the Agency was vested in its mission, reporting on the behav-
ior of the Palestinian security services was thrown into doubt. Did that serve US 
interests? 

Surely it is reasonable to ask: Had President Clinton been successful at Camp 
David and managed to ink a deal creating a jigsaw puzzle Palestinian state, replete 
with operational terrorist groups, no functioning institutions and 14 separate ‘‘secu-
rity services’’, would the Palestinian people, the Israelis and the United States have 
been well-served? 

As Ambassador Ross can tell you, the peace process is quicksand to even the most 
seasoned diplomats. But on this round, the United States should work harder to 
preserve its distance. We must build an environment in which peace can happen; 
we must provide a table at which all parties can sit. We must not become vested 
in the process for the process’s sake. 

For that reason, I believe it inadvisable for the White House to appoint a special 
Middle East envoy. It is inevitable that any person in that position becomes wedded 
to negotiations, to moving the process along when all signs indicate the process 
should be suspended. Such a person operates outside the diplomatic machinery of 
the State Department and at the end of the day, his success is defined by the suc-
cess of the process. Suddenly, failure is not an option. 
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There may come a time, close to the conclusion of an agreement between Israel 
and the Palestinians, when the President of the United States needs to designate 
a special envoy to help close the deal. That moment has not yet arrived. For now, 
peace should be built between the parties. 

Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Ms. Pletka, very much. Ms. Lee. 
Ms. LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is good to see 

both of you, and let me apologize for being late, but I had many, 
many items with constituents today, Mr. Chairman. 

Chairman HYDE. You are certainly excused. 
Ms. LEE. This Committee hearing is extremely important, espe-

cially given Secretary Rice’s recent visit, especially at the moment 
where we find ourselves. And I would just like to ask both of you—
and I am sorry that Ambassador Ross is not here for this question. 
But he talked about the United States being active in terms of 
being that bridge. What is your take on what our role is here in 
Congress, in terms of being that bridge at this point to make sure 
that both sides understand that we want to see the cease-fire to 
hold, and that we want to see the withdrawal take place? 

I mean, what is it that you think our role should be, if you think 
that we have a role at all in that? 

Ms. PLETKA. Our role, first and foremost, should be as an honest 
broker, and as I said in my opening statement, I don’t think that 
we should be as involved a player as we have become in the past. 

We should keep both sides honest as far as their commitments 
are concerned. We should do our best to ensure that they are actu-
ally able to keep those commitments. That means providing aid 
where aid is helpful. It means setting people back on the right 
course when they need to be set back on the right course. 

It does not mean pushing either side according to a false time-
table. When we say that this is going to happen now and that is 
going to happen then, and this is going to happen in 4 months, and 
then at 18 weeks, this is going to happen. 

We do create artificial deadlines and we create false incentives. 
We create a situation in which we want to certify that something 
has happened so we can move on to the next step, and maybe, 
maybe we are building on false premises. 

Maybe we are building where we cannot build, and where we 
need to stand still and ensure that the right blocks are put in place 
for sustainability. What matters to the United States is sustain-
ability, and not just getting a peace that can be signed on the 
White House lawn, but that is going to collapse in a month, or 6 
months, or a year. 

Ms. LEE. So should the Congress say that in resolutions? Or 
should we provide a wait-and-see type of strategy? 

Ms. PLETKA. I think that Congress has always been the feet to 
the fire agency in the peace process. Congress has always been in 
a very bipartisan way the branch of government that has been the 
most willing to do very, very serious oversight, to ensure that aid 
is being used properly, and that it is being directed correctly, and 
that at the end of the day the commitments made by the parties 
themselves, and not by ourselves, but by the parties, are being hon-
ored. These kinds of hearings and the kind of oversight that the 
Senate and the House do is very important. 
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Dr. ASALI. I think what we are dealing with now is an emergency 
situation, if I may borrow a phrase from my previous career. There 
is a time limit for which we can play, and if we do not act and act 
quickly, the patient’s health may be in jeopardy. 

There is a great deal of skepticism about Abu Mazen and his in-
tentions, and his capabilities. If we do not come to the rescue of a 
man who is already risking his own life in order to do the right 
thing, and saying so in public, the time may come when we may 
rue the day that we did not help him in time. 

That is why the assistance that the President is asking for—and 
will be submitting a request for $350 million—is really crucial. And 
whatever other assistance that can be rounded up to help economi-
cally at this point in time to make a difference in the lives of the 
Palestinian people, it cannot be overstated about the significance of 
that. 

I want to say something about the mindset of Abu Mazen since 
this was asked earlier. He is somebody that I have known person-
ally for a short period of time, but I have discussed things exten-
sively with him when he was out of power and out of favor. 

He had no reason to expect that he would have any position of 
high responsibility, and neither did I, and so he was telling me the 
truth, I am confident, and he was telling me then what he told the 
world at large, and what he told them before the campaign, and 
after he got elected. He is 100 percent committed against violence, 
and he is saying so in public. 

So he is now risking something very clearly in a neighborhood 
that is very tough, where words are punished severely at times, his 
own life. And if you want more evidence of the commitment of this 
man, I don’t know what it is. So if we do not come to his assistance 
at this point in time, then we might fail. 

I remember when President Sadat did something like this at 
some point in time and nobody believed him until bad things hap-
pened. 

Ms. LEE. Thank you. May I have just 30 more seconds, Mr. 
Chairman? 

Chairman HYDE. Yes, you may. 
Ms. LEE. I just wanted to ask Ms. Pletka: What do you think 

about that? Because I believe you said that you didn’t believe that 
the $350 million could be used, or at least based on past track 
record, could be used efficiently and effectively, and all of the—you 
know, the corruption. 

Ms. PLETKA. Money is a signal. It is impossible to spend $350 
million instantaneously to deliver the kinds of things that are nec-
essary and may well be needed by the Palestinians. They are in 
economic dire straits, and that is not from the lack of aid that has 
been given to them. 

It is because much of that aid has been stolen or misspent. Now, 
there are new systems of accountability. There is a fine and honest 
finance minister in place, but things haven’t changed as much as 
they might need to change, and it is going to be very difficult. 

When I say that the $350 million can’t do everything necessary, 
we have to understand that it plays two roles. The first is to signal 
our support, and that is a very serious signal of support. And $350 
million is a lot of money. But let us not rush to disperse that as 
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a further signal and let it be wasted, and not go to the people who 
actually need it. 

Ms. LEE. I see. Thank you. 
Chairman HYDE. Thank you. If I might ask Dr. Asali a question, 

and Ms. Pletka commented on the answer. We have heard an awful 
lot about the economics of war and peace in the Middle East. But 
we also understand that there is a theological aspect to this war, 
and I don’t hear any approach to resolving the hatreds that are 
part of a religion that looks forward to driving Israel into the sea 
and that is its only purpose. 

And that emanates people to become suicide bomb bearers. How 
do we reach the psychology? How do we reach the emotional hold 
that this hatred, which apparently is to something to be awarded 
in the next life—and no Marshall Plan is going to take care of that. 

I think that what you need are some clergy, some Muslim clergy 
to think around the thinking that can make violence a damning as-
pect of life rather than a transcendent one. But what can we do to 
turn around the motivations of people which are political and theo-
logical, and that no amounts of redevelopment programs are going 
to assuage? Doctor. 

Dr. ASALI. I believe that the conflict that we are getting is 
unique in the tests of the various strengths that get into it—his-
tory, and geography, and religion, ethnicity, and economic founda-
tion of the relations between the south and the east. All of these 
are intertwined and one of them is religion. 

At the core of it, there is a political problem that needs to be 
dealt with and without resolving the political conflict, which in my 
opinion can only be resolved peacefully if we establish one State 
here, and one State there, and having them live in peace, and then 
the other problems would be moot. 

In fact, it is precisely because of that, that I think religion, which 
is a most incidendiary tool to be used in whatever places are suit-
able to certain political types, would exactly be useful to the people 
who are opposed to peace be if we fail. 

If we think that the result of this conflict between the Palestin-
ians and the Israelis, then the conflict might much more likely 
spread to become one between the world of Islam, and 1.2 billion 
people, and the world of Christianity supported by the Jews. And 
then it will become a question of liberating Jerusalem from the 
infidels. 

Chairman HYDE. So is it fair to say that every suicide bomber 
is motivated by theology? I don’t think that you blow yourself up 
for a minimum wage. 

Dr. ASALI. What is interesting in this, and some of the suicide 
bombers come from the Marxist groups who don’t believe in God, 
and so it is a complicated matter. I suspect greatly that religion 
has been used as a major motivator for these people, and we must 
absolutely—one of the things that we must address is this whole 
political discourse about religion in the Arab world. 

And find ways, like you said, of having more engaged theologians 
and others, and also, it would help, frankly, to have theologians or 
high priests and rabbis on the other side tone down what they say, 
too. So this is a collective responsibility of everyone. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Do you have anything to add? 
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Ms. PLETKA. Maybe a word or two. I am not much of an adherent 
of the idea that if we don’t do this, then people will continue at-
tacking us and blowing themselves up. It is a slippery slope. If we 
don’t solve the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, then it will widen and 
more people will try to kill us. 

It begs the question if we don’t solve the Israeli-Palestinian con-
flict now, and if we don’t solve it according to one border, then will 
people continue to blow themselves up, and why in fact should the 
State of Israel continue to exist at all? Doesn’t that provide a pre-
text for people to continue blowing themselves up? 

At the end of the day, solving the problem of Islamic extremism 
and terrorism isn’t about taking away their pretext, the Palestinian 
cause among them. It is about draining the swamp that is much 
of the Middle East, and other parts of the world. 

It is about taking away the oxygen that allows these groups to 
breathe, and I would say that that oxygen comes far more from a 
lack of political freedom and the lack of economic freedom, a lack 
of prospects for the future, and less from the Israeli-Palestinian 
cause. 

I think we can take our answer from Osama bin Laden, who put 
the Israeli-Palestinian cause as a distant third or fourth in his 
original plethora against crusaders and Jews, almost an after-
thought. 

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. We will let you all go at 1 o’clock, 
and so we will end up with one more Democrat. Mr. Berman from 
California. 

Mr. BERMAN. This is quite a responsibility. 
Chairman HYDE. But you are up to it. 
Mr. BERMAN. Dr. Asali, I very much appreciated your statement. 

I want to believe your conclusions about Abu Mazen and his inten-
tions. But your statement—and I read your entire statement quick-
ly—but when we got to the issue of the roadmap though, you fo-
cused—and I think understandably so—on certain Israeli obliga-
tions there. 

But this distinction between the cease-fire and the dismantling 
of the infrastructure of terrorism, and eliminating the bomb fac-
tories, and all the other things which might be subsumed in that 
description, I think we, on the one hand, that we have a realistic 
understanding that on day 1, or maybe day 10, or day 20, there are 
limitations on what can be done. 

But at the end of the day, or not the end of the day, but fairly 
soon into the process, isn’t it appropriate to expect that one way 
or another that infrastructure is dismantled? And I am curious 
about what your thoughts are on the obligations of the PA to that 
activity and when. 

And the other thing, Dr. Asali, is the role of other Arab coun-
tries, and we have talked about the Israeli responsibilities, and the 
Palestinian responsibilities, and the United States responsibilities. 
What are these other Arab countries responsibilities, and what role 
can they play in all of this? 

I did note your remark that essentially put out the word quite 
publicly that nothing better is coming down the pike. But just more 
generally, I would be interested in your thoughts about that. 
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Dr. ASALI. As far as the obligations for Palestinians and a road-
map, they absolutely should fulfill their obligations without delay, 
and I think also that the question of security is not negotiable, and 
I said so in my statement. 

There is no way that any progress can ever be made without es-
tablishing security, and security for Israelis and Palestinians is in-
divisible, though both parties might think otherwise. 

They have to have security for both, and the Palestinians have 
to have the authority of one Government which should have a mo-
nopoly on violence, or the tools of violence, like in any other coun-
try, and so there is no mincing words about that. I do believe, for 
whatever it is worth in my opinion, that Abu Mazen stated that, 
and he stated that in public, and those are not just words for him. 
I do feel that he has a problem with capacity, and that is what Am-
bassador Ross said, and that is where the help is needed. 

Security help for the Palestinians at this point in time is not just 
mere words. It is just enhancing the capabilities of people who will 
be able to organize one security apparatus. That is discipline. That 
is one. 

The role of the Arabs in general, I just want to give you an exam-
ple of the problems, a dialectical between a Palestinian and an 
Arab. Here one suggestion was made that if the Arabs do not come 
up with help, then the Palestinians should not get help here again. 
Here, the Palestinians, they are once more dependent, and if they 
don’t get the support of Arab governments, who might just with-
hold it, then that denies them the single opportunity of realigning 
themselves with the United States in a friendly manner. 

Mr. BERMAN. You mean conditioning our aid on——
Dr. ASALI. Yes, conditioning our aid on Gulf assistance. Our aid, 

I think, should be predicated on building a bilateral relation be-
tween the United States and Palestine that is acceptable to us, and 
useful for the Palestinians, and certainly it is acceptable to Israel. 

That is how we will eventually be able to create that triangle of 
stability in the Middle East. So to predicate that on assistance 
from others who might not, for their own reasons, want to be help-
ful, then that gives others veto on whatever we need to do. 

The Arab people are exceptionally committed to the cause of Pal-
estine, and this is a fact. But the Arab governments have their own 
constraints, and their own priorities, and I think that it is very im-
portant to ask everyone to contribute to this, either in words, and 
I believe very much that there is a need to improve the public dis-
course in the Arab world about this issue, as well as a tangible ac-
ceptance in the form of money in this case, and soon. 

Mr. LEACH [presiding]. Ms. Berkley. 
Ms. BERKLEY. Just to follow up on Congressman Berman. I think 

the question was: Do the Arab countries have any responsibility in 
this? They stir up the pot, and I think it is in their best interests 
that there isn’t a Middle East peace, because by talking about a 
Palestinian State, and driving the Israelis into the sea, it takes 
their peoples’ eyes and attention away from the problems that they 
have in their own countries. 

So is there no pressure to be put on the Arab countries? Do they 
have no vested interest in bringing peace to a very troubled area 
of the world? I mean, I don’t think they are saying that American 
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aid should be contingent on Arab aid, but when do they step up to 
the plate? 

Dr. ASALI. I hope today. This is not a bone of contention. I think 
everybody hopes and expects for Arab Governments, the Euro-
peans, Japan, the United States, everybody. You see, you must re-
member this, Palestine was disenfranchised. 

When Israel was created, made by a decision of the United Na-
tions, and that is why the United Nations, the whole countries of 
the world, have a sense of responsibility on what happened to the 
Palestinians. That is why the relief operation was made in the 
1940s. 

So there is a global responsibility to get in and help with resolv-
ing this problem. What the Palestinians cannot have and should 
not have is to be on the door for the rest of their existence. They 
should stand on their own two feet, and they should be given the 
freedom, and then——

Mr. BERMAN. But Dr. Asali, just on that point, and if you could 
just indulge me for a few more seconds here. 

Mr. LEACH. The gentleman’s time has almost elapsed, but go 
ahead. 

Mr. BERMAN. Ms. Berkley’s point, I think, is well taken. It really 
does not focus so much on the $350 million, but on the billions that 
have been provided not in the form of things that help the Pales-
tinian people, but essentially as subsidies to a corrupt bureaucracy, 
which is either to pay off cronies, or perhaps to award destructive 
conduct, and so in and of itself, the issue of the amount of assist-
ance isn’t attached so much as it is done, and can Palestinians be 
improved by it? I think that was the point of her comments, sir. 

Dr. ASALI. I think the question of corruption within the Pales-
tinian Authority is wide open, and is a grave concern, and it is 
vital, and everybody is talking about it. And I think I included in 
my report a clear reference to the studies that have been done 
about that. 

This is a fundamental problem, and actually it gets to the prob-
lem of trying to deal with the security using an apparatus that is 
not free of corruption. So you have to balance things out in order 
to get to the point where you are free of corruption and guaranteed 
security. 

This is where outside help, especially our help in matters of secu-
rity, is especially important, and should be timely. 

Mr. LEACH. At the risk of presumption, let me sum up briefly, 
not exactly for the Committee, but from one Member’s perspective, 
that you have had three very forceful presentations about the need 
for action today, and we have had some very interesting comments 
from Ms. Pletka that indicate some skepticism. 

I would just like to stress that foreign policy is a conjunction 
with good timing and good policy. When this Administration came 
into office, it was very concerned that at the end of the Clinton Ad-
ministration that an effort was made that was very well intended, 
but on the President’s timetable to make an agreement, and it did 
not work. 

And this Administration felt it was premature. My own view was 
that they were half-right. The President tried to do an arrange-
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ment in this timetable, but it was not premature. It was tardy, and 
he was late. 

For whatever reasons, right now is an opportunity. I think as 
Secretary Kissinger said, and as Ambassador Ross said, and Dr. 
Asali says, it is an opportunity that should not be missed, and if 
it is missed, the consequences are terrifying for Israel and the Pal-
estinians, and they are very bad for the United States of America. 

This is an issue principally between Israel and the Palestinians, 
but there should be no doubt that the United States has a vested 
interest in resolving this issue for our sake, as well as for people 
in the region. 

And there is grounds for skepticism, but to be cynical misreads 
the times. We have no choice but to move with a great deal of real-
ism but also with some sense of doing the right thing and in the 
right light. 

In America, to borrow a phraseology from a corporation, process 
is our most important product. We have to lead the process. We 
cannot abandon it. 

Now, it may be very interesting that one of the awkwardness of 
the late Clinton efforts that we respect so much is that it did not 
involve the Arab world as we should have, and it is quite possible 
that is a mistake that we made. 

So how we integrate the Gulf States is critical, and how we inte-
grate Egypt is critical. And having just been to Egypt, I am im-
pressed that Egypt is moving very forthrightly to help the process 
and we should commend them. 

What the role of the so-called quartet is, nobody knows, but 
hopefully it can be positive, but this process issue must be dealt 
with, and if we were to abandon it or not lead it, the difficulties 
would be horrendous. In any regard, I think we have received a 
seminal testimony today. I think the parameters that Dr. Kissinger 
outlined are extraordinary. 

And that betokens prospects for hopefulness and that Congress 
has to be part of it. And whether or not some funds are imperfectly 
distributed, for the Congress not to act to assist Palestine at the 
Administration’s request would be a mistake of seminal propor-
tions. This Congress is committed to peace, and that is the way it 
has to be. 

And it is in our interests, and it is in the interests of the people 
in the region, and hopefully the parties will think it. And if this 
opportunity is lost, we all suffer. The Committee is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 1:09 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE DARRELL ISSA, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by thanking you for convening this first hear-
ing of the 109th Congress here today for the purpose of examining the prospects for 
peace in the Middle East and how America can best move the peace process for-
ward. 

I would also like to thank and acknowledge the extremely distinguished panel of 
witnesses that will testify here today. 

Recent events have renewed hope that violence between Israelis and Palestinians 
will be reduced in the short term and that the long term prospects for peace, with 
some benefit of hindsight, are better now than they have been at anytime since the 
collapse of talks at Camp David in 2000. 

The announcement earlier this week that the Palestinian authority will stop vio-
lence against Israelis and that Israel will reciprocally stop military operations 
against Palestinians is a significant breakthrough that likely would not have oc-
curred under the previous Palestinian leadership. 

The decision by Egypt and Jordan to return their ambassadors to Israel is also 
a significant development that I and many of my colleagues have encouraged in 
meetings with government officials since they were recalled over four years ago. 
This act clearly signifies a renewed commitment and optimism by Egypt and Jordan 
that work on the peace process, through the roadmap outlined by President George 
W. Bush in 2001, can move forward. 

Despite these reasons for optimism, significant questions in the immediate future 
and beyond remain: 

Will Prime Minister Sharon overcome significant political obstacles and success-
fully execute his proposed withdrawal from Gaza? 

Can the new Palestinian leadership effectively demonstrate that, when given the 
necessary resources, it can stop terrorist attacks against Israel and bring to justice 
militants who continue to practice terror? 

Can the proponents of peace overcome terror despite the continued influence of 
Iran and others who actively oppose peace, or will additional actions or sanctions 
be necessary or perhaps even counterproductive? 

The coming year should answer many of these lingering questions definitively. In 
the meantime, I look forward to hearing expert insight on these and other issues 
from the panels we have before us here today. 

Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance of my time. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE GRACE F. NAPOLITANO, A 
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA 

Mr. Chairman, this morning I would like to discuss the children and families who 
have been affected by the conflict in the Middle East. It is a tragedy that the vio-
lence that has plagued the region since its resurgence in September 2000 has had 
such a debilitating effect on local families and the economy of the region. 

Children make up the majority of the population in the West Bank and Gaza 
Strip. Hundreds of children and youths have been killed and thousands injured dur-
ing the current conflict. Their families have suffered extreme psychological duress 
trying to cope with their sense of helplessness in protecting their children. Internal 
blockades and external border closings have not only contributed to the high unem-
ployment of 40 percent among Palestinians in the region, but also have limited ac-
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cess to schools and medical care, disrupting children’s sense of routine and well-
being. As a result, family poverty has soared to 56 percent in the West Bank and 
81 percent in the Gaza Strip, according to UNICEF. 

These problems of unemployment and extreme poverty are direct results of the 
ongoing violence in the region and the actions of a minority intent on havoc. That 
is why I am pleased that Palestinians and Israelis are currently taking significant 
action to advance the peace process. It was heartening to see pictures of Israeli 
Prime Minister Ariel Sharon and Palestinian Authority President Mahmoud Abbas 
at a summit on Tuesday shaking hands after reaching an agreement to stop the vio-
lence. The end to fear in daily life and the opening of new markets and opportuni-
ties will revitalize the Palestinian people. It will also stop the spread of terrorism, 
as terrorism is rooted in poverty and fear. 

Moreover, peace between Israel and Palestine could be a great stepping stone to 
lasting peace across the region. It was encouraging to see that Egyptian President 
Hosni Mubarak and Jordan’s King Abdullah in attendance at Tuesday’s summit. 
History has proven that political stability and economic empowerment have a dom-
ino effect upon neighboring countries. We saw that in Europe after World War II 
and in the former Soviet States after the Cold War. 

I look to President Bush and Secretary Rice to help achieve these goals and ap-
plaud their commitment to help these two nations as they alleviate their deep root-
ed distrust and allow the region to heal and its children to once again enjoy child-
hood. I hope that our government will play a supporting role and will avoid impos-
ing our ideologies on their negotiations. 

Mr. Chairman, I am also very proud to inform you that 425 infantry soldiers from 
the California National Guard have joined the Multinational Force of Observers in 
the Sinai Peninsula this past month. They will play a vital role in bringing a broad-
er peace to the region during the Gaza disengagement Process. 

We look forward to another day like Tuesday when we can celebrate a step toward 
peace and economic empowerment in the Middle East. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ILEANA ROS-LEHTINEN, A 
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA 

The events of the past few months have ushered in a period of great hope and 
anticipation. However, we have been down this path many times before. 

I am encouraged by the declaration by Prime Minister Ariel Sharon and Abu 
Mazen of their intention to achieve a truce and lasting peace, but we must insist 
that the Palestinian Authority dismantle the moral and physical infrastructure that 
supports the terrorists. 

This is a critical prerequisite for success. 
We cannot expect any cease-fire to hold if thousands of terrorists retain their 

weapons and are free to decide at any moment that it is time to renew attacks 
against Israel. 

A ceasefire needs to be developed into a comprehensive security plan that includes 
dismissing PA security officials with unhelpful ties and loyalties, if need be. 

The dynamics that encourage the public to believe in the utility of violence must 
also be addressed, otherwise, the issue will continue to impede Abu Mazen’s ability 
to govern effectively. 

I am concerned over the sharp increase in the frequency of attacks on Israel in 
the Gaza strip since the death of Yasser Arafat. 

Through these attacks, the terrorists in Hamas, Palestinian Islamic Jihad, and 
other terrorist organizations have attempted to send a message to both Israel and 
Abu Mazen. 

These terrorists want to show Israel and the PA leadership that they will be leav-
ing Gaza under fire. 

The United States could play a role in bridging gaps between Israelis and Pal-
estinians. We could help transform President Bush’s vision of a new Palestinian 
leadership—a leadership not compromised by terror, and committed to governing 
over their own people within a practicing democracy, based on tolerance and lib-
erty—into concrete actions that will once again revive the hopes of millions of 
Israelis and Palestinians for a peaceful resolution to their conflict. 

Secretary Rice has told both sides that they must be prepared to make ‘‘hard 
choices.’’ The Palestinian people can play an immensely positive role in this respect. 

The Palestinian people must be willing to reclaim their future from the terrorists 
and those who have enriched themselves at their expense. 

The recent elections are a positive first step but, if peace is to prevail, the Pales-
tinian people must help remove terrorism and violence from the equation. 
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President Bush has said the U.S. stands ready to help fulfill the promise of a last-
ing peace. 

We are, but we must proceed with caution and heed the lessons of history toward 
an effective U.S. approach that contributes to the process in a positive manner. 

In seeking to do just that, I look forward to hearing from our witnesses who have 
been active participants in these efforts.

Æ
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